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Mr. Vax Deeruix. Qur next witness will be Harvard professor
Anthony G. Qettinger, who directs the Program on Information Re-
sonrces Poliey at IHanvard,

And. if T am not mistaken. you ave accompanied by a familiar face
to this committer, Xurt Borchardt, who honors us every time he
returns.
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Mr. BorcrarpT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My pleasure.

Mr. Vax Deerury. He never had such a good tan when he was
working for the committee, I can tell you that.

Mr., OerTINGER. I gruess we treat hirn more kindly.

Mr. Vax Deererx. That's undoubtedly true.

STATEMENT OF ANTHONY G. OETTINGER, PH. D., DIRECTOR. PRO-
GRAM ON INFORMATION RESOURCES POLICY, HARVARD UNIVER-
SITY, ACCOMPANIED BY KURT BORCHARDT, RESEARCH FELLOW,
PROGRAM ON INFORMATION RESOURCES POLICY; AND JOHN

LeGATES, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, PROGRAM ON INFORMATION
RESOURCES POLICY

Mr. Oermincer. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to
comment here. As you said, I am a professor at Harvard University
where I direct the program on information resources policy. Appended
for the yecord a list of other affiliations [see p. 1134].

As you recognize, Mr. Borehardt, who is here with me, is now a
research fellow with our program. and also with me here today is
Mr. John LeGates, the executive director of cur program.

We thmk that there is both good news and bad news about competi-
tion In the domestic telecommunications common carrier industry.

The good news is that for the first time since the paseage of the Com-
munications Act of 1934, the introduction of the Consumer Communi-
cations Reform Act of 1976 has served to focus responsibility for
making basic cominunications policy where that responsibility rests;
namely, in the Congress of the United States. Lots of other folks have
been playing at this over the last 40 years, but I think it is most timely
for that responsibility to he exercised once again by the people of the
United States through their Congress,

I think that in exercising this responsibility, the appropriate com-
mittees will soon come to realize that their legislative jurisdiction is
no longer coextensive with one of the key problems with which they
will have to deal. and I refer to the disappearance of the borderlines
between communications facilities and services on the one hand and
information handling facilities and services on the other hand. The
disappearance of tliese borderlines has led to the emerging of what
we call compunication industuies, o )

I am not going to tell you the details of why there is, in our view,
a serious jurisdictional question, We have submitted for the record
[see p. 1133] a memorandum entitled “Congressional Committees:
Jurisdiction over Compunications.” I would be happy to answer ques-
tions on that, but I will not take your time by readingit.

But while you have heard a good deal in the last couple of days
and today about competition related to so-called specialized common
carriers, conmpetition related to terminal equipment. vou have heard
less. although you have heard some, about what we feel is really the
major underlving developinent, namely. that an industry in which
AT. & T. plays a major role and another industry in which IBM
plays a major role. are now confronting one another in a new arena.
This is & new ball game, and there was nothing like that envisaged 1n
the Communications Act of 1934,
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I might say, parenthetically, that we have had a law student look-
ing at the legislative history of the intent of the act of 1934, and of
the language in section I about communication by wire * * * to Jll the
people of the United States. and so forth, A superficial look does not
reveal much of any kind of history, The language sort of appeared.
There may be something buried there someplaer. but a cursory look
does not reveal it. T would hope that if Mr. Baker's staff at the Justice
Department dig deep they will find it for us. it will save us a lot of
trouble and I would love to see their report when it is made available
for the record.

Now, once the legislative jurisdictions have been broadened, T think
that congressional committees ean then ask where the Congress might
place good fences between neighboring suppliers of facilities and; or
services so as best to serve the public. .

I think this distinetion between facilities and services is crucial, al-
though in the past there has been very little call for distinguishing
between the two. The facility, the physical equipment with which vou
provided the service, and the service, itself, were pretty much indis-
tinguishable, but today, what is a facility and what kind of services
are provided over it are two ineressingly distinet questions, and T
think it is important to keep that in mind.

Now, the bad news. The bad news in our opinion is that the proposed
legislation has further beclouded an already foggy picture. Far from
offering a clear view of the future and suggesting how section 1' of
the act of 1034, that is the section stating the purpose, might be up-
dated to take account of new technological developments. of new de-
mands for new services, and of increasing interdependence among na-
tions, it apparently suggests preventing all change by restoring the
past without even recognizing the present. let alone the future. .And
furthermore, the proposed legislation continues to pose as the prinei-
pal issue, as seems to be the case with almost evervbody in these hear-
Ings. seems to pose as the principal issue. a polar alternative of mo-
nopoly versus competition where the graduated and appropriate ques-
tions should be:

In the first instance, what, if anv, new performance objectives for
the compunications industries should Congress spell out in an npdated
section 1 of & new Communications Act? That question I think is the
central one here. and needs to be addressed.

The second question, once the Congress has exercised its responsi-
bility to set national objectives, is to ask guestions about what are the
means by which to pursue those stated objectives. These questions are
spelled out in greater detail in the statement, “Performance. Politics
and Policy in Computer/Communications: A Policy Agenda,” sub-
mitted for the record [see p. 11397 to supplement this oral presentation.

So far, the public debate over this act has amply demonstrated the
extent of the confusion on the part of both the supporters of the legis-
lation and its opponents, At times it has scemed as if this debate were
carried on because of the unwillingness and perhaps the inability of
both sides to face the real issnes which ure, what are to be the proper

147 U.S.C, § 151, “For the purpose of regulating interstate and forelzn commeree {n eom-
munication by wire and radie so as to make available. sa fas as possible, ta all the propile
of the United Btates a rapid. efliclent. Natlon-wide, and world-wide wire and radla com-
munication service with adequate facilitles at reaspnable eharges, for the purpose of thg
national defense, and for the purpose of securing a more effective exccntlve of this policy - ..
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objectives, what is to be the proper balance among these objectives if
thev are—as they necessarily will be—in competition or even in con-
fict with one another. And then, what are to be the preferred means
for achicviny these objectives, when even now those means that are
used are much wider ranging than is evident from polarized catch-
words about the structure of an industry ?

Tho whole debate seems to assume that structural questions like
monopoly versus competition are the only ways in which Government
either intervenes in or fails to intervene in the performance of an in-
dustry or industries, and nothing could be further from the truth, even
now. So that posing the question in those narrow terms stinply fails to
portray the real world as I see it.

This whole question of relating objectives with means to attein them
is very crucial, because you then start looking for shadings among
means even in the narrow reaim of competition. Competition in spe-
cialized carrier facilities is 2 very different thing from competition in
terminal facilities: it is & very different thing from comnpetition in
services. So even if you take that limited vies of competition versus
monopoly as being the issue, there is a lot of difference in terms of the
nature of the facilities. in terms of the nature of the services, depend-
ing on which of these arenas you are talking about.

‘And so. in asking “1What are the major unresolved issues associated
with the [FCC's] introduction of competition,” the subcommittee staff
poses the question to us I think much too narrowly. The major un-
resolved issues are not only associated with the introduction of some
measure of competition by the FCC': they are associated with the emer-
gence of the compunication industries. with a changing world order,
and with the opportunities for increasingly diverse and abundant serv-
jces which new technologies and new types of facilities make possible.

So that before making any decision. the subcommittee should start
up. in our opinion, a public debate on thetwo basic questions: What
objectives for the midterm future should Congress express in lieu of
section 1 of the Communications Act: and second, what are the means,
and industry structure is only one of them, for achieving those
objectives?

In framing the terms of that debate, the subcommittee should also
remind everyone that communications facilities and services are the
nerve systen of our interdependent world, and the debate can effec-
tively address ends and means only in international as well as in do-
mestic terms. Framing this whole set of issues as if they werc a purely
domestic matter again threatens to fail to address what are the real
1ssues.

Now, we were asked what kind of additional information might be
necessary. Well, addressing these ends and these means requires a
wealth of knowledge derived from law, from economics—economics,
by the way, does not have a monopoly on knowledge in this area,
pardon me, not a natural monopoly—in fact. a most unnatural mo-
nopoly. T wonld say, from soctal, political and management sciences,
and from natural seiencies and technology.

But we wonld argue that something much better is called for than
just having a bunch of blindfolded experts pin a load of information
ont the donkey of fragmented and circumseribed regulatory proceed-
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ings. One of the prize examples of that game is the contradictors and
conflicting stories about costs and cost sceounting and costing principles
which are nothing more than expediency masking in scientism and
expertise. The point simply is this, that once you decide what direction
You want to go in you can find an economist or a cost accountant to
justify as doctrine and accepted principle damn near anything vou
want, .

In a situation where such a large proportion of the costs are jeint
and common costs, that are allocated or contributed or whatever. among
services in what can only be an arbitrary fashion. to talk about im.
proving accounting systems when the fundamental issue is what are
the costs that you are looking at and who defines them, and for what
purpose, is just piling expertise on——

Mr, Vax Deerurx. Would you be kind enough to excuse us for
about 10 minutes? YWe will be right back.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. Vax Degrury. Will you proceed. Mr, Qettinger.

Mr. Oerrincer. Well. T was pointing out that while T was all for
additional information in dealing with this complicated mess, some-
thing better was called for than having blindfelded experts pin a load
of information on the donkey of fracmented and cirenmseribed regula-
tory proceedings. T believe that this knowledge, however acquired,
raust be usable as input to inherently political judgments arrived at
by the traditional methods of politics: namely. argument, persuasion.
negotiations, and ultimatelv, accommodation and compromise, and
these are concepts to which the quasi-judicial adjudicatory kind of
setting, it doesn’t lend itself well. It Tends jtself mainly to polarized.
argumentative brief-style language that doesn’t clear up the issues,
even if it succeeds in presenting the position of a particular party
on a particular issve. I micht say, Mr. Chairman. if justice is blind,
then quasi-judicial proceedings are quasi-blind and in the land of the
blind, the one-eyed man is king.

As you know. even the courts are asking for congressional guidance,
and T think it is time for vou gentlemen to grasp this nettle.

Now, reaching these political judgments will not be easv, There are
reasons quite apart from the ereat number of plavers involved and .
the complexity of the issues. Partly, the executive branch has not per-
ceived any real urgeney in provosing policies regarding the future
workings of the compunication industries. And partly, the commini-
cation and computer industries have failed to face up. at least publicly
es far as one can tell. to the problems which they will have to confront.

Under these circumstances, it may well be incumbent upon the ap-
propriate committees of the Congress fo prod the executive branch
and the private sector to create an effective interface between the pri-
vate and public sectors to analvze the advantages and the disadvan-
tages from the public’s point of view of alternative placements of
fences between interrelated facilities and services, :

There are precedents for such an approach in other industries which
serve funetions that are essential to our national security, to our civil-
ian economy, and to other aspects of our common welfare. Netther
the public sector nor the private sector alone seem eapable of dealing
effectively with the problems prosented by such industries when these
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problems are approached as they are now, only blindfolded and at
arm’s Jength.

Thank you, Mr, Chairman.
{ Testimony resumes on p. 1163.]
[Attachments to Mr. Oettinger’s prepared statement follows:]
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MR. OETTIKGER'S AiF1LIATIONS

ANTHOWY G. OLTFINGER, director of the Harvard Program on Information
Resources Policy, is Professor of Information Resources Policy, a.member of
the Faculty of Public fdminiscvition and Gordon McKay Professor of Applied
Mathematics at Harvard University,

He is chairman of the CATY Commission of the Comronwealth of Massarhu-
setts and a consultant to the Mationa! Security Councll, Executive Office of
the President of the United States. He is a member of the Research Advisory
Board of the Committee for Econonic Development and was an adyisor to the
CED subcormittee that prepared the report Broadeasting and Cable Telsvision:
Policies for Huersity and Chanza, issued by CED in April 1975, Since 1956,
he has served as a consultant to Arthur D, Little, Inc., on the uses of
tnformation technologies in mrany irdustries; he served as a principal con-
sultant to the team that prepared Chs Consequences of Electronie Funde
Tranefer -- A Technology Asscacment of Movement Tovard a less Cash/Less
Cheok Society, a report for the Hatfonal Science Foundation published by
the Government Printing Office in June 1975,

He has been president of the Association for Computing Machinery
(1966-68) and a consultant to the Office of Science and Technology, Executive
Office of the President of the United States (1961-73), He is a Fellow of
the American Academy of Arts and Sciences, the Arerican Association for the
Advancement of Science and the Institute of Electrical and Electronics
Engineers.

As chairman of the Computer Science and Engineering Board of the
Natfonal Academy of Sciences (1967-73), he led the preparation of NAS reports
on A Technical Analysie of the Comron Carrien/User Intereonnecttons Arga
(Lewis 5. Billig, Project Director), Lutgbarks in @ Free Soctety: Computars,
Record Keaping and Privacy {Alan F. YWestin, Project Director) and on Libraries
and Information Technology--4 National System Challenge (Ronald L. Wigington,
Profect Diractor}. He is the author of Automatic Language Tranalation:
Lexical and Technical Aspecte, of Fut, Computer, Fum: The Mythalogy of
Edurational Imnovation and of numerous papers on the uses of information
technologies, including, most recently, Foreign Policy Chotoea for the 1970a
and 1880s: Information Resources: Strategic Stremgths - Stratecis ¥ealnesass,
a report of the Program prepared, with William Read, at the request of the
U.5. Serate Foreign Relations Committee.
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Supplement to Statemeni of September 30, 1976

Congressional Committees: Jurisdiction over “"Compunications"

What should be the policy-making role of the Congress when two
technologies -- the telecommunications and the computer technologies --
merge to the point where two heretofore complementary industries -- the
communications and the computer industries -- become a single one -~ the
compunicatigns indus;ryl )

How should the legislative and ovérsight Jjurisdictions of Longres-
stonal cormittees be adjusted so that Congress' policy-making role can
be discharged effectively with regard to the technology-mediated industrial
restructuring process? .

These are the two questions which this Exhibit addresses.

The handling of information fnvolves the use of several technolo-
gles. Several industries do the handling. Handling means deing various
functions 1ike transferring information over distances, storing, selecting,
retrieving, duplicating or transforming it im varicys ways. The Informa-
tion may be in oral, written, pictorfal or other symbalic forms.

In the past, technologies, industries, functions and types of
fnformation were fenced into distinet, fairly stable enclaves. For example,
the telephone compantes used telecommunications technology to tramsmit
oral information over distances. These enclaves are now breaking down.

In particular, the merger of telecommunications and computer tech-
nologies has progressed to the point where we speak of compunicatiors
technologies. The advent of compunications technologies has proved to be
all the more unsettling to both the private and public sectors because
telecommunication faciiities and services have been offered by private
companies subject to public utility-type regulation while the offering
‘af computer equipment and services has been left Targely to the market

place.
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The merger of these technologies has resulted n persistent demands
for ¢hanging ihe estebiished fences which have separated industrial neygh-
bors from one another, and equally persistent demands that the tragitional
fences be waintained.

Compunications technoiogies have begun to impact not only on elec-
tronic fnformztion transfer faci?itiés and services {telephore, telegraph,
telex, €tc.) and on dafa processing facilitdes &nd services, but 210 on
other information facilities, services, and institutions such as mewspa-
pers, magazires, and book publishing; library and ather information storage
and distribution services; school and unfversity instruction; fnsurance
operations; money, banking and securities operations; and health care; tp
name only a few qutstanding examples. ‘

Emerging compunicatiens_techno1ogies. therefore, have widespread
and deep impacts'on numercus and diverse groups and individuals bath in
the private and public sectors. Such groups and individuals either feel
threaténed or sce nolden o:bortunitiés whether they be producers; operators
Or users; managers or émp!o;ees; firanciers or regulators-in relation to
the emerging compunication faciif}iesf services or institutions.

_How can our ﬁinds grasp what 1s happening? A pictgre is said to
be worth a thousand words. e might visualize a spider’s web with nodes
at the numercys points whare fhe;jndividﬁal strands intersact. Interested
groups 2nd individuals are.tugging at different stramds In an -effort to -
shape some segqment of the web to suit their cbjectives. [nm 5o doing,
however, they are likely to-gffect the shape or functionirg of the entire
web or even break sone strands with resulting side-effects dn other segments

or the entire web.

10
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Given the complexities of such a web situation, what should be the
rote of the longress, and how should Congress attempt to discharge whatever
role it might decide to play?

Should Congress’ role be purely reactive with regard to events
béth fn the private and public sectors, and should it play such role on an
ad hoc basis, or should Congress attempt to give policy guidance to the
anticipated industrial restructuring process and te governmental efforts
aimed at influencing or contrall¥ing that process?

1f Congress opts for the form;r role, the question of committee
Jurisdiction is not nearly as important as it would be if Congress should
opt for the latter role.

IT Congress should desire to give policy guidance to the industrial
restructuring process, several alternatives regarding committee jurisdiction
wight be considered:

{1} Congress might assign jurisdiction aver the segmentation and
operation of the entire web to new super-comnittees or a single joint
super-committee on the grounds that 211 segments of the web must be dealt
with o¢n an integrated basis.

{2} Congress might direct committees recommending specific courses
6f action regarding their particular segment, to attempt to assess to the
best of their ability what the impact of their recommendations might be on
other segments.

{3) <Congress might broaden the jurisdiction of those committees
which have jurisdiction over a segment of the web which 15 in the process
of being merged with znother segment by reascn of an ongning merger of
technologies.

For reasons of practicality, the second alternative is preferable

to the first. The whole web is so complex that dealing with {t as a totality

11




1138

§s 1ikely to exceed humar fntellectuz} and organizationa!l cap&bi]ities.
Therefare, even if Members of Congress assigned to some super-comnittee
or conmittees should give their principal attention and devote most of
their energies to that committee or those committees, and even if an out-
standingly capable staff should be assembled, 1t would be very questionable
whether such a committee's or committees' recommendations for dealing with
particutar probiems would be superior to recormerdations by separate com-
mittees if each of them made a bona fide effort to assess possidle side-
effects which theif recammendations mighl entail. -

The second alternative is applicable to relationships betwsen the
communications {or compunfcations) segment and the postal segment, since
the latter has already been assigned to the Post Office and Civil Service
Committees in both houses. It also applies to relationships among the
broadcast TY, cable TV, and telecommunications segments, since a1l these
fall under the Interstate znd F;reign Commerce Committees.

The third alternative would serve to compiément the second alter-
native, especially in situations where the broadenfng of the jurisdiction
would pot constitute an invasion of the Jurisdiction of another committee
because no committee has been assigned jurisdiction over the segment in
question which is in the process of being merged with & jurisdictionally

assfgned segment,
Specifically, the third alternative is appiicable to the data-processing

segment which is in the process of being merged with the communication segment.
The Tatter segment having bean assigned traditionally to the Commerce Committees
in bath houses, it would seem appropriate to broaden the jurisdiction of these
comittees by assigning to them legislative and oversight jurisdiction regarding
the newly merged compunications segment, wherse the FCC now acts without benefit

of congressional guidance.

12
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

PERFORMANCE, POLITICS AND POLICY IN FOMPUTER/COIMINICATIONS:
A POLICY AGENDA

Anthony G. Oettinger

Looking beyond polarized arquments over competition vs. monopaly in
the cérrputer/comunications arena, this paper notes tho massive socfal and
technological changas that have occurred since the enactmeni of the Com-
munications Act of 1934,

Given the major strategic burdens, ec_;nomic as well as pilitary,
now shouldered by computer/communications (“compuntcations”), the paper
suggests that examining the validity of the mission set forth in the Act
of 1934 is the first order of public business.

Specific agenda items address "What are the ends and who says so?*

and "What are the means}”

14
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ENDS AND MEANS: MYTHS AND REALITIES

Competitfon vs. monopoly. In the American ethos, this stark contrast
fxpiies the preferred industrial structure hence argues for policies that
support 1. But for neither extreme is the case as clear cut as advocates
would have it. New entrants tend to fawvor open competition «while entering
and protection from further entrants once in. Nor are these polar forms
of {ndustry structure as self-evidently desirable ends to evéryone in the
United States or abroad azs they are to létter—day Adam Smiths and te pastal,
telephone or telegraph menagements.

Modern economic theofy recognizes that various performance goals --
such as profit maximization or various shapes of income and wealth diitéi-
butfon -- and various conditions ¢f production -- such as the extent of
economies of scale -- are best accommodated by varfous shadings of the
extreme structures.

In the United States, both regulators and the regulated telecormuaications
menopoties have espoused the goal of “service to all®. In the name of that goal,
they have justified moncpoly and concomitant pricing po1icies, such as valug-of-
=ervice pricing and cost-averaging, -Buf despite ail the talk, service to al?

did not, in fact, come at all close ‘to materializing without both the post-
Yorld War II economic boom and ihé explicit government subsidies provided through

the Rural Electrification Administration and the Ryral Telephone Bank.
Throughout the esrly seventies the White House Dffice of Telecommuni-

cations Policy was for competition in the name of efficiencies {t attributed
to the "invisible hand" as contrasted to the inefficlencies it ascribed to
hidden subsidies. But even it conceded that economic support for certain

classes of telephone dsers 15 not necessarily bad poticy.
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Finally, as suggested by Figure 1, policy on industry structure js
only one means of government influence on performance ends. Starkly con-
trasting monopoly to competition thus masks broad political differences
over important ends with narrow arguments over the polar forms of only
one kind of means.

What are the ends? "To make available, so far as possible, to all
the people of the United States a rapid, efficient, Naticr-wide and world-
wide wire and radio communication service with adequate facilitics at
reasonable charges“] s the overarching purpose Congress }aid on the
Federal Conmunications Commission and receptive requlated carriers by the
Communications Act of 1934.

At that time, only 31 percent of hauseholds had telephones and only
& million business telephonmes were in service. By 1974, there werg tele-
phones in 94 percent of households and close to 39 miilion business tele-
phones were in service.

hs for means, in 1934 the leaps in electronics and electronics
industries stimulated by World War [I stil} lay ahead There were neither
the undersea telephone cables nor the satellites that now make worldwide
service a real pessibitity as well as hopeful rhetoric. A service was then
virtually indistinguishable from the technologies, the facilities and the
institutions for providing it. One such combination was clearly distiact
from the others. There were no electronic computers, hence neither “com-
punications” -- the merged technology of computers and communications --
nor the bitter border brawls this merger has kindled among reighboring

consumers and providers.




+ Lafssez-faire
« Taxes
« Tax write-offs

« Requlation of price, quality
and entry

+ Standards
« Research and development

+ Prohibitions; financial and
criminal sanctions

» Subsidies

= Rewards for innovation and
{nvention

» Intentives, ¢.9., watching funds

Figure §:
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» Model legislation
Importfexport trade management
Information exchange

Establishing or supporting an
industrial base by govermment
purchase

Establishing new institutions
+ Government control or monopoly
Building civil works
Propaganda

* Fear

Falicy Means

The means whereby governments may or may not influence industry
performance include but are not limited to economic regqulation
and contro! over industry structure. {Listing adapted from
Joseph F. Coates, Structural Fajlure: The Case of Local Govern-

ment, an unpublished paper.}
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A

In 193 there was scarcity and specialization of seamless combinations
of comunications facilities and services. Today there 15 abundance and
versatility of compunications facilities clearly distinguishable from com-
punications services, Compunications shoulders major strategic burdens,

economic as well as o litary.
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B

WEAT ARE THE ENDS AND WHO SAYS S0?
The first order of public business is therefore to examine the validity

of the missjon set forth in the Act of 1934 by asking:

1. What will be our policy aims for the 1980s and beyond?

The bill for a Lonsumer Communications Reform Act introduced aarly

in 1976 suggests one answer: that Future aims be precisely what they were
in an already distant past. Most telecormunications is still from mouths
to ears -- albeit many more mouths and ears tharn in 1938 -- and the Act of 1934
addresses primarily this type of telecommunications. The evidence, however,
teils us that encuah of other types of telecommunications is a]feady here,
growing, and of enough interesi to enough publics -- the general public
&mong thgm -- to deserve better thar plans to fight the last war over again.

At the very least, what is to be made available to whom (some or a1}
of the people of the United States) and who is to pay for 1t need to be

defired in keeping with the times. Hence the question:

2. What is to be the scope of palicy for the 1980s and beyond?

Fraditional institutional and technological distinctions are .in-
adequate to deal with this question when AT&T and IBM, %o name only the
biggest traditional communications and computer companies, play on the
same turf with the identical toys of n:o-rrpumr.ations science and technology,
and when the f'r‘amework. of the Act of 1934 has already heen stretched by
the FCC 2t the computer/communications border and aiso by the FEC and _tﬁe
Supreme Court-wrestling ta fit cable te]evision in the crack hetween

Title 11, governing common cafriers. and Title I!1, governing br:oadcasters.
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If “wire and radio communication service® is too narrow, and all of
information facilities and services is too broad a reach, suitable inter-

medfate settings must be considered. But

3. ¥ho is to decide what the aiws and scope of policy should be?

Although recently the FCC has stratned mightily at the boundaries
of its organic act.2 there are fences even it has chosen nof to climb and
paths which the courts have barred to it. Hence, even assuming it were a
desirable agent of change -~ and this is far from obvious -- 1t is one of
limited jurisdiction. And, as an agency in the Executive Office of the
President, the Offfce of Telecommnications Polfcy will reflect at most the
policy preferences of a given Administration.

Broad pyblic debate and Congressional action are thus both timely and
essential not only to define the aims and the scope of policy for the 1980s
and beyond but also to shape appropriate instruments to carry out the

chosen policy.
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WHAT ARE THE MEANST

4, What are the 1imitations of present policy tools?

Given that present policies fnvolve sharing of federal and state
authority over common carriers, cloudy authority over cable television,
s0le federal authority over radio and television broadcasting, and limited
authority assertions at the computerf/communications border, how consistent
is this jurisdictional pattern with aims for the future? If any economic
subsidies provided by urban telephone users to their rural counterparts are
an artifact of older patterns of legislative representation, how consistent
are they with shifts induced by the Supreme Court's decisions in the poli-
tical reapportionment cases?3 How consistent with trends in tax policy?
If granted that past processes have favored some suppliers over others and
some consumers over others, how consistent are the results with aims for
the future? If they prove to be inconsistent, how might any l¢sers be fairly
compensated for contributing to the greater general future good?

Regulatory agencies, long favored instruments of policy 'n diverse
. fields, are under renewed and widespread attacks. The lessons that John
Dunlop drew from a stint as Secretary of Labor are instructive. The regu-
latory approach, says Dunlop, leads to the following problems:

"First, it encourages sfmplistic thinking about complicated
fssues.

“Second, oftentimes policies that appear straightforward
will have unintended consequences which can create problems as
severe as those with which the regulations were intended to deal.

"Third, the rulemaking and adjudicatory procedures of re-
gulatory agencies tend to be very slow, creating conflicts be-
tween the dfifferent groups involved, and leading to weak and
ineffective remedies fer the people the programs aimed to help.
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*Fourth, the rulemaking and adjudicatory procedures do
not {nclude a mechanism far the development of mutual accom-
modation among the conflicting interests.
“F{fth, a further probiem js what is called "regulatory
overlap,* where a number of different regulatory agencles
share some of the same responsibilities.
*sixth, regulatory efforts are rarely abandoned even
after their purpose has been served.*d
There are masses of hopeful recipes for regulatory reform (Figure 2).
There are also gloomier views of the reform of American administrative Vaw,
such as Richard Stewart's conclusion that "given*, in Hagel's words, “'the
undefined foreboding of something unknown', we can know only that we must
spurn superficial analysis and simplistic remedies, girding ourselvas to
shoulder for the indefinite future, the intellectual and social burdens of
a dense comlexity."5
But all these writings address themselves to the same generic instru-

went, and fail to ask, as suggésted by Figure 1:

5. What policy tools -- institutions and processes -- might best
serve our aims for the 1980's and beyond?

Contrasting competition to monopoly on economic -- or ideological --
grounds addresses only one cr'lten"on for choosing among alternative industry
structures. 1t whally neglects other kinds of policy tools.

Neglecting managerial, organizational and engineering criteria when
trying to determine policy aimed at fndustry structure exposes policy to
serious risks.

Granted -- and this is not universally accepted today -- that tech-
nological innpvation s of continuing h1ghl importance, do the pressures

generated by Vocal, state and federal regulation and cost allecations
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Since the FCC was established by the {ommunfcations Act of 1934, nunerous proposals have baen
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26




1153

‘i

wn

nrx

123 ]

1 ]

uwh

bl

Prosident Nigow's ddviae ¥ Covngil on cmecutive Srqmmizetion
sretuce I 2ize of tAE FCC from sevid 0 Fhot Cormissiomers
-t FLC 13 Ehe only Indeppadent comIssfon that shpuld ratain the zolleglal
struchure 18 indyrd b-0ad-taed aaltbreation snd o s -parbisan ensironmnt
Brashing Institytion Gegort an Fiform?fag Megulitton
ptarble aption) repdrted i LML wORKS
windapandance with Fryyicentist owirstoht
~mutharize tha Pragidest to sebs gerers) rules smd poiicie for
comuitelons through the vis of axecutlve ardery
- Tikory CE4F
'f:;wt ﬂ’lfﬂi Tugue!1's Nine Oeal Moposel o creete | B0
¥ice Prasigent reapossiblin far governsent regulstion
-haglistative refors
-4l iMaats 1he Formal mrocedvral rqadcrments of tre Administretive
Prtcadure Mt
=can3litwrl reprtsenlative
-a38 100 wuch ponillon on & Fegdlatory Coombizion fa B mEpreBEntitiee
ot reitular interest
Sanay W, Head n .
~thr FCE should Sevaiop beTtar stendsroy, particuTerly for sbabion
Ticansing mnd renpmily
Eryin &, Krgsnos wnd Kerey N, Shooshen, "Congrmaalooal Derrdight®
slnerdase tha Cangrasyional svariight CHORCILy By providing marw staff
wd Fundiny to tha committes: responsitle for revineing the FEC's work
~intrtane the praff and fomding of the FIC
—davelopmant by Tongrest of more mesningful standyrsy and guicelines fog
WY prrfersance
Meger 6, Noll, Merton J, Pech, snd Jobs J, WNcGowsn, Econgmic Aupects of
Tywiad gt

& metds & vpey Teg'sDative mandate specifyi=-q the Fotlowing:
=broadcastary thould e given the e f1rE0 wminostat ¢ rerdoms re-
SIrding pragraw Content ead quility o3 DRt priny Aty
~conpatition should realaca TecaTiim oy tha primary broadcailing standard
«Dn FCL'y Drowdeayt Ticensing concern should be 1imiied to mainearing
e other trewical asprcis of b »

Bobty E. Park lod.), 1g 4 Magtaie dn gL ‘ {grmgh tm
~tha FLC mewde 107 Tacresce Tho wnatpids 2isAming ¢apabtlity

Menry fellar, "0 Rodeit Prososa] to daform tha Faderal Comman lzationg

Capwuri g3 1w,
~detrwaté bt waber of FLT Comtsiionars 1o Mo
~ratatd Lgmisaiorers' tenury 1o FifEnen yeavy ard bae reappointment
=g¢ et ol low [omnfagfoners t6 wart Ffor the Corwurications mdustry
Wil L kb e thedr tedyrl with Yhe FOC 13 completed
-tacrpatd Ot quidity of TEC Comelysianert
= lHmimibe fotiring procadurns whan Facty ary wilsputed and uye
writian subaigsions
A1 hagrited hf Foumar FLC Ohafrmsn Oxan Burch:
~crpeie two divizions at tme FOC wlthg e Tines:

=hroadcesticabln

-Compon ChrTIERMAMITy and Spaclal Services
+e3ign gach dlvision 43 halP of Thp Commtslon
~the Chabr would b vestongible for convening the estim Lommission o
isvuey thaL peerlap the Juviziony

Comitter Tor Cconomic Dwwrloorant, Sroadrayiing end Cable Television
=¢nfar FOC ad)udleatary fumctions (o » new comwniziliont Cowrk
follawing the paltern of thr U, 5. Tin Court when it wid part of
the Tapeuttee Brwnch
~the Preyident 3hovid topotat fvdgas for tweVum pear Cerm wilh
Senstn appeoval R
-Comprens and the FCL shoutd 1lrangihen Dhe OFFice of Plany 4ad Policy
partleularly by sbaffing the DFffce with rore rionomiiic, engireers,
Atko-neri, aad soctaT slentisty

Comgrarronn Tordurt Wacdoeate’s D11 1 Meform the FOT
-t the Dowmivsion sire from seves ta Fle

~ARCrEe tht Lerurw of Commigalontrs From seven t0 ten rrars

~ouble LA oAl OF aTaff gial4tance ToF ELch Canaiugibnes

-riquire Lommiiiioners to heep o recard of contacty with Tobhying qrowes
~oabd ATl sgwtiagd puBlic wnteny 1% 1n detecmined by & mpjoeity vt

of the Commiviion Thet o public smating wou'd be contrary L2 the
pablic ‘l:l“!ll

directly to Congreny for dopropeiations rathee than

o of Wanggeaent and Budons

Sl the Prysicent ) deiiguation af & Chuirmen subject ta Seants appreval!

~havd the FLE provice Conaress with {mmpdisty secesd be socomenty pad
Jith 2 quariarly rother than am annual regord

Figure 2 cont.

27




1154
-N-

adequately guide management decisions as to how much 13 spent for the devel-
opment and implementation of which new communications technologies by Bell
Laboratories and others? Would more overt political control, such as ex-
ercised by the Natfonal Aeronautfcs and Space Administration in its realm,
provide better response to public demands? Or would replacing corporate
and adwinistrative decisions by overt political control make basic research
and developw?nt suffer at the expense of some short term social goal or
program perﬁéived to be Tore important by the fashion of the moment? Would
greater market competition stimylate innovation or so fragment the means

as to stifle it?

Granted a vital interest in an effective natiomwide telecommunications
system, s {t safe to continue entrusting it, even if narrowly defined,
wmainly to one Teading organization, the Bé]l Syst;m. that conceivably might,
some day, jump, fall or be pushed the way of the Penn Central Railroad? On
the other hand, could this sysiﬁm be reliably and economically cperated if
fragmented, managed by competing organizations, staffed by competing unions,
with competing suppiiers and competing repairmen 211 pointing the finger
4t one gnother as the cause of any trouble?

Rond fences make good neighbors. But what's a good fence? Granted
that & nmarrow definition of computers or communications is inapposite when
what is on the {nside and what is on the outside of compunications facilities
is increasingly hard to te)l. Granted that the relationship between plants
_ or facrditles and the services they render is incressingly arbitrary and
complex. And granted that & consolidated ATT IBM ITT GE RCA Xerox world-
wide compunications facilities and service system would 1ikely be unmanage-

able -- gven 1f it were ideologically acceptable. Under these conditions,
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what would sn optimal industry structure look 11ke? Or. even Just a workable
one?t Or a catastrophic one to be shunned?

By what yardsticks are policy ends and operational means to be matched
up and evaluated? What are the most sfgnificant concrete yardsticks, such
as equity, cost, responsiveness, retfability, _accessibi'lity, confidentiality
and many others by which the quality of performance both should and could
be measured? Would the present court-and commission sanctioned placement
of the computer/communicaticons boundary, or of the "interconnect™ and
"specialized carrier” competition be among the optimal cuts? the workable

ones? the catastrophic ones? Could it lead toward amy of them? In sum:

6. How best to match up the means of industry structure with
performance ends?

In a world of {ncreasing Interdependence, domestic and internatfonal

affairs are more tightly meshed than ever before. With global interdapendence,
of which compunications §s the v'ery nerve system, control over these facilities
and services through government pelicies is a powerful lever on domestic and

internatfonal affairs alike. And so,

7. How best to harmonize domestic and foreign policy tools?
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WHY AN INSTITUTE FIR AMALYZING ) 855k
THE INFORMATION IN-RASTRUCTURE?
by
Kurt Borchirdt

Modern industrial and post-indus trial societies are based on three
fnfrastructures providing enerqy, trantportation and information., In
societies which distinguish between the public and private sectdrs, shaping
these infrastructures involves complex interactfons among public and private
organizations and public and private decision-making.

As new technglogies are developed and, concurrently, new demands
arise for increasingly diverse services, existing infrastructures are chal-
lenged, These challenges are percefvec efither as threats by existing
organizations or as golden opportunitics by new entrants. The demands for
new and {ncreasingly diverse services erise both in the public and the
private sectors and, in the public sector, national security demands may be
paramount.

Under these circumstances, traditional decision-making processes
both in the public and private sectors have increasingly confronted questions
relating to the restructuring of the ir formation infrastructure rather than
questions as to how the existing infractructure should ogperate with regard
to traditional tasks which that structure was expected to perform. In the
pubHe sector, questions of restructur ng are before Executive Departments,
fncluding the Executive Qffice of the I'resident (OTP), the FCC, Congress
and the courts. In the private sector they confront individual corporations

and industry associations,

208 ATCEN COMPUTATION LABORATORY 8 CAMBRIDGE, MASSACHUSETTS 121313
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Decisions relating to structure are made unilaterally by individual
corporations, collectively by agreement among several corporations, by
public policies adopted by regulatory agencies or agencies precuring infor-
mation services for governmental use, by Congress or by the courts, par-
ticularly in connection with antitrust cases,

One of the major problems confronting the United States in connection
with evolving changes in the information infrastructure is the circu‘nstance
that interested corporations are restrained (or, at least feel restrained)
by government from pursuing un{laterally or collectively opportunities for
rendering increasingly diverse information services, coupled with the ad-
ditional ¢ircumstance that government either percelves no real urgency in
adopting policies which would determine which corporations may pursue what
opportunities or else adopts them {n fragmented and constrained adninistra-
tive proceedings.

What 1s needed, under these circumstances, s an effective interface
between the private and public sectors to analyze for various parties,
1n£luding the general public, the advantages and disadvantages of alternative
allocations of tasks and opportunities within the information infrastructure,
Such an interface might assist both sactors in thelir complex decision-
making,

WHY ARE DECISIONS AFFECTING THE INFORMATION
INFRASTRUCTURE SO COMPLEX?
Decisfons affecting the information infrastructure are so complex,
first of al), because both the public and the private sectors are divided

into numerous organizations with conflicting objectives: national and

international governmental organizations, organizations concerned primarily
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with natfonal security objectives and organizations concerned with domestic
economic and social objectives, hardware and seftware providers, information
consumers and academic spokesmen represent 'ng various disciplines deemed rel-
evant for determining the advantages and d' sadvantages of alternative
information infrastructures,

Beyond the multiplicity and diversiy of interested organizations,
there are a.dditional reasons why the decis on-making concerning the {nforma-

tion Infrastructure is so complex, requiring some outside assistance.

{1) "Macro-politics" has become fniolved increasingly in deciding
str‘-ucturﬂ questfons rather tham Vower leve} political processes; for
example, the filing of the proposed "Consuer Communications Reform Act -
has escalated questions of the future information {nfrastructure from the
FCC to the Congress, the Executive Branch ind the national community. An
analytical interface is needed by macro-po itical decision-makers for
purposes of supplementing polarized alternitives advanced by contending

parties with intermed{ate alternatives,

{2) Specialized government agencie: such as the FCC and the Anti-
trust Division of the Department of Justic: are inclined to deal separately
with interrelated problems. For example, the Mt‘ltﬂ-lst Division has brought
© two separate suiis against ATAT and IBM aml these are prosecuted separately
disregarding Tnterrelated problems between which infrastructure-wide
trade~-pffs might be developed, Developing such trade-offs might generate
alternative solutions which are not readil:r apparent as long as
infrastructure-wide probl_ems are dealt witl, segmentally, An analytical
mferface might aid {in developing such trade-offs and alternative solutions

on an infrastructure-wide basis,

po-098 O - 17 = 74
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(3) Traditionally, lower Yevel political processes such as those
conducted by the FCC are timited by law to more formal proceedings which
generate polarized alternatives rather than less formal negotiating and
consulting type proceedings which are permissible on the "macro-political”
level. An analytical interface can be useful not only by generating
alternative solutions over and beyond polarized alternatives but by con-~
¢il1ating and arbitrating thus bringing about resolutions of conflicts

which otherwise might prevent any effective decision-making,

(4) Information problems have a relatively low priority on the
macro-political level in comparison with other urgent infrastructure
problems in the fields of energy and transportation. Therefore highly
skilled manpower {s not assigned in sufficient strength to perform the
reeded analytical tasks dealing with the information infrastructure and its
performance. An adequately staffed interface therefore may perform some of
these tasks instead of a macro-level governmental capability either in thas

White House or elsewhere in the Federal government.

WHAT KIND OF ANALYTICAL INTERFACE?

The functions which an analytical interface would be expected to
serve would be discharged best by an interface staff which is accountsble
te representatives from the public and private sectors, including the exec-
wtive and legisiative branches of government, industry and labor as well
consumers plus academe and the general public. The interface could be
established as an tndependent organization or -- primarily for house-keeping

purposes -- within an ex{sting organization,
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The ana'lyt!ﬁ‘l interface would be staffed in such a way that it can
snalyze effectively conflicting reasoned arguments advanced by various
intellectual disciplines to accompiish rational task and cpportunity dis-
tribution within the information infrastructure. Such staff would include
technicians as wall as management experts, economists, lawyers, political
and social scientists who are expected to work cooperatively.

The interface would not act as spokesman for amy segment of the in-
formation {nfrastructure but would be charged with developing responsible
views on alterngtive solutions to problers invelving the assignment of
tasks and opportunities within the infrastructure. The interface would be
concerned with changing information technologies not primarily because of
the engineering and scientific problems which such technologles present,
but because of the implicatfons which they have for the assignment of tasks
and opportunities within the infrastructure.

Advantages a5 well as disadvantages of alternative assignments would
be stressed and disagruements over alterrative assignments would be surfaced
candidly.

In order to finance the operation of the interface, different classes
of organizational and individual memberstips would be established, and care
would be taken that no particular corporite or governmental member would
pay too large a share of the total anmual operating budget.

Analyses would be made under the supervision of committees, subcom-
mittees or working groups consisting of representatives from the public
and private sectors plus academe and the general public. Every effort would
be made to secure representation from various segments of the fnfrastructure.
Interface staff members would be assignec to work with such committees,

subcommittees or working groups,
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HOW MIGHT AM INTERFACE COME INTO EXISTENCE?

The establishment of any organizat{on requires organizers. Since
the interface fs5 to function between the public and private sectors, Tts
establishment requires at least two individuals with leadership qualities:
one from the public and the other from the private sector. Both must be
convinced that neither sec‘r:or can go 1t alone {f changes in the information
Infrastructure are to come about in a constructive manner. Public policy
decisions require an adequate information base and industry must be enabled
~- {nstead of acting defensively -- to provide candid inputs regarding what
Individual companies believe they can Tive with when it comes to reaching
a consensual settlement of structural fssues,

. Jn addition to the two individuals representing the public and private
sectors, one or more experts in the fields of public administration and Taw
who are familiar with problems {inciuding antitrust problems) encountered
in cooperative intercompany and {ndustry-government relations can be ex-
ceedingly helpful in assisting the first two individuals in selecting
specific organizational and procedural features of the planned interface,

In other words, leadership qualities coupled with expertise are

indispensable in this as well as other organtzational tasks,
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%% Van D?fmn.lnﬁk you, éll)r. QOettinger.,
ere might we look for guideposts in this proddi
going to do of the executive brﬁch g) P e t,haP e AT
_ Mr. Oerrixeer, Well, T think there is a food deal more thoughtful
insight out in the private sector, in the industries, in the universities
and government bureaus than has been brought forth in adjudicatory
proceedings where reasoned argument is not the name of the game but
simply a brief that maximizes your own chances of coming out where
you want to in a particular proceedir g.

So I think that the mere opening of the discussion within the Con-

s will have a salutary effect on that score.

I think that instructing or requesting the executive branch to give
greater priority and more considered etfort to providing you with this
kind of advice and information is important, and I think it may be
that, in addition, some new kinds of institutions to provide an inter-
face capability will have to be created, and I would be happy to submit
some thoughts on that for the record, if it is agreeable to the Chair.

Mr. Vax Deeruiy. It might help formalize our approach in the
matter,

Mr. Oermixcer. Well, we would be happy to submit some thoughts
on that for the record. Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Van Dreruix, Thank you.

[The information requested was not 2vailable to the subcommittee
st the time of printing.]

Mr. Vax Deertax. Mr. Frev?

Mr., Frey. Thank vou, Mr, Chairman, and welcome back, We enjoyed
your testimony last time you were here.

You, I assume, despite all the press releases we had passed out in
the back and along the line, you huve heard the question I have been
trying to get at in trying to find just what people think about in terms
of the public policy questions of wiere we are going, the questions of
technology, the growth of it, the impact on the facilities and every-
thing along the line, and just from your standpoint, what public
policies we should pursue.

Quite frankly, I obviously am iiterested in the legislative history
of the 1934 act, but it looks to me that. that is just that.it is interesting,
and we have got to figure out what to do from here on. That is really
what I am interested in, and if ma;y'be just seeing that you have heard

the questions that I have been trying to get at., maybe you can give
me your thought on what you think the public policy should be. T think
a lot of what we are talking about, the guts of the problem, comes nto
just some of this kind of a queston because that is where the real
dollars are, that is where the real r eat of the problem is, that is where
the real investment is, and that is really where the competition, in
terms of having a tremendous impsct down the line is.

Mr. Oerringex. I think it is not only changes in technology that
face us, it is changes in the kinds o' information services that the pub-
lic is beginning to demand. will continue to demand and that are no
longer limited, and will be less and less limited to what everyone seems
to be arguing about right now; namely, traditional voice services.

Mr. Frey. Do you think I'm a dreamerf I am referring to the day
when possibly we have enough satellites up where you mayhe go down
to your hardware store or your loce 1 radio and TV store and buy & ter-
minal. You’ve been involved in the cable issues.
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Mr. Oerrrveer. I think, Mr. Frey, that T am reluctant to pin hopes
on any one technology, whether it is satellites or coaxial cables or
optical fibers or wav~ guides.

Mr, Frey. Something we have never heard of, even.

Mr. OErrINGER, 1 think the fact is over the last decade—and we can

fully expect it to continue over the next decade or two—a tremendous
~ range of technologies are becoming available. and it is by no means
clear whether we should put all of our eggs in this basket or that
basket or in what mix of baskets, Therefore, what the communications
plants should look like 10, 20 years from now is by no means clear. But
the decisions we are making todav will be felt then.

This is an industry, a set of industries with a long leadtime. Even
in the computer industry where things seem to be somewhat faster
moving then in communications. the leadtimnes have gotten longer than
they were in the heyday. 10, 20 years ago, So many folks, not only the
manufacturers. but_the people who use computers have had to make
sizable investments, not only in the hardware, but in the software with
which thev run their systems. so that if one fails to think ahead now,
of the various shapes that might emerge, we are likely to just lock our-
selves into the past,

Mr. Frev. On the other hand. you could turn around and you could
argue—I have been on both sides of this—but voun could argue that
while that may be true, that public poliey has required this tremendous
investment, and vou just have to along the line protect it or phase it
out or do something with it. You cannot have allowed-~T suppose if
I was armuing the other side of it. T would argue vou can't allow just
competition and technology to run wild if there is going to be an im-
pact on the tremendous investment that has gone on. A great deal. of
;:lourﬁe,d has been as a result of whatever public policy Congress

as had.

Mr. Oerrixger. Well. I think. Mr. Frev. the investment public or
private. monopoly or not-monopoly is so large that the odds of run-
ning wild are rather shim. simply because I don’t think anvbody. either
as individuals through disposable income, or throush the Congress
and taxes or subsidies. is going to be willing to foot the bill for recon-
structing overnight or. you know. within a year, the national com-
puter/rommunications infrastructure,

Mr. Frey. Then vou are saving that some of the testimony we have
heard sbout what is going to happen—that rates will double and
triple—vou don’t necessarily agree with.

Mr. Oerrixger. It may head in that direction, but it is not going
to happen overnight, Rather than with some of the nightmares painted
by either side of that arcument. I am much more concerned with the
fact that the failure to look at the computer industry and the com-
munications industry as a joint thing will come to haunt us 3, 10 vears
from now as a great failure in forward planning.

Mr. Frev. I read into what vou are saving on the competitive ques-
tion that you have got the giants in these industries headed down the
line with a means of getting the information. not just to businesses but
to the average residents, and that is what vou are talking about, where
there is going to be competition in that sense?
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Mr. Oerrixcer, There may well e competition. There may fail to be
the right kind of competition. You. see, I think the facilities, the com-
munication facilities that are necessary in an increasingly digital
world where what you transmit is not necessarily just voice. arc very
different from +hat the present te ephone plant 15 designed to do.

Now, the question of how swe are going to head down. not. vou know,
towqrd minuscile competition hut toward diverse voice and facilities
data and services is a very sertous question. I don't have any answers
for you on that score. But I think that there are very fundamental
questions as to how we arce going to go down what tracks.

Mr. Frey. Some people have argued, too. that of course one of the
real problems is holding back technology. Bell says that we developed
the transistor, we have got some of the best labs in the world, which
I happen to believe is tme, whiclh is doing things, and other people
argue, OIL that is true. but you know, even if you get them. new
technology doesn’t come in fast enough. You get this. as. 1 guess it
was arﬂued about television being held back to a certain extent.to pro-
tect radlo, whatever.

What is vour feeling in this area. on these arguments?

Mr. Oprrizcer. Well, there is a little bit on both sides on these.

T think, as an outside observer_ taat the adrenaline level in the phone
company "has gone up visibly since greater competition has come
about——-

Mr. Frey. T would say no judging from the number of cosponsors
on the bill.

Mr. Oerrixcer [econtinuing]. Since the introduction of competition
back with the Carterfone case, and the MCI and cther decisions—so
that the notion that from time tc time it is in the public interest to
prod any sleeping giant, whether it be on the prmivate sector, & la
A.T. & T., or on the public sector, like the U.5. Postal Service. is not &
bad idea.

The question ¢f whether the mezns are entirely appropriate is really
what is at issue, and toward what ends. This is why I urged you
earlier to be careful about distinguishing between facilities and serv-
ices. Here I am going to make son e rongh judgments which may turn
out to be wrong in the end, but riy present judgment would be that
compctition, for example, in long distance carriage facilities, i la
specialized common carriers, may not be the best place to have com-
petition. Take the failure of Datian, It remains to find out factually
whether they jumped, fell, or wera pushed, but they did fail, and my
reading of it would be that it is difficult to keep that kind of competi-
tion alive unless it is a matter of very urgent policy, because of the
fact that inherentiy the technical arguments for route diversity, for
econon:ies of scale over long dista:ices have serious merit.

Now, when you start getting to the matter of attachments of termi-
nals, the case for comnpetition gets a good deal stronger, but there are
compe]hnﬂ' reasons for Jooking at national standardization. One way
anticompetitive service games are going to be played there—and one
sees this particularly already in the cable television area, which I had
occasion to discuss with you earlier—is through the question of whether
folks at home are going to be facec. with multiple terminals that multi-
ple people are going to try to sell them, none of which can talk to one
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another within the home, let alone with terminals in somebody else’s
home or office. That is a serious issue.

But competition there is possible in prineiple. It may well be that
some form of national standardization will be essential] to make it
happen in practice. The questions that the Bell people raise about the
integrity of the network and its freedom from technical harm are not
mere fantasies of a diseased imagination. Eight vears ago we had a
study that I set up for the National Academy of Sciences on that
question, and it was crystal clear that the questions of technical harm
were real questions, but that there was also a much wider range of
solutions than the extreme notion of the only way you are going to
interconnect is by something that only Bell supplies or. at the other
extreme, don’t bother us, there is ne problem, we will stick anvthing
on the phone wires. There has been relatively little serious discussion
of this issue since then, although the FCC has had some proceedings,
but again, of the adversary and mudslinging and “I'll make my case
and you be damned* kind.

At the other end of the spectrum, this whole matter of services, as
exemplified by docket 20097 on the joint use and resale and so on of
physical facilities, there the case for competition in a wide variety
of services may be the most compelling, and that is perhaps one of
the least explored arenas.

Mr. Frey. Well, with the Chairman’s permission T would just like to
ask one last question and see what your comments on it are. It is
interesting legislatively to just even contemplate attempting to write or
rewrite the 1934 act, which I happen to think we should do. Just even
to listen to the background on it before and in these days of hearings
where you are trying to define, I guess. or you are going to look at
areas where there should be competition or shonldn’t, where there
should be monopoly or shouldn't, and the continuing and I guess
dramatic changes that happen along the line. trying to figure out how
you are ever going to, if you ever get there, how vou are ever going to
articulate it makes vou sometimes want to just throw up vour hands
before you start. Of course, that is not the answer, but I really ap-
Ereciate your testimony and the many things that you have raised,

ecause a lot of this is a question of degree.

Mr. QerTivceer. That’s true.

Mr. Frey. You know, it is great we can all agree in the broad
generalities and we have got no problem at that, but then it comes
down trying to do something about them,

Kurt?

Mr. Borcraror. Mr. Frey, may I supplement what Mr. Oet-
tinger has said.

You have asked him questions as to what policy he would recom-
mend. T would say before vou can address questions of policy, you
have to get ready jurisdietionally to handle whatever policy questions
will come up. Professor Qettinger pointed out that you may be faced
with a question of providing for both voice and data compunications.
The committee at the present time does not have adequate jurisdiction
to address that question, and it is up to you, the chairman, and the
chairman of the full committee to see to it that the next Conpress pives
this committee and this subcommittee the kind of jurisdiction that is
necessary to address these questions.
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Mr. Frey. I agree with you wholeheartedly about the whole thing. 1
think we have got a better chance ¢if rewriting the 1934 act than we do

that.
Mr. Vax Deerurw. Y concur. I ti nk you so much, all of you.
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DOMESTIC TELECOMMUNICATIONS COMMON
CARRIER POLICIES

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 23, 1877

.S, SENATE,
Coxpyrrree oy CodMaERCE. SciENCE, AND TRANSPORTATION.
STBCOMMITTEE ON (COMMUNICATIONS,
Washington. D.C.

The subeornmittee was reconvened. pursuant to adjournment, at 9:37
a.m., n room 235 of the Russell Senate Office Building: Hon. Ernest
F. Hollings presiding.

Senator Iorrixes. The corumittee will please come to order.

We are pleased to resume our hearings this morning,

Professor Octtinger of Harvard University is with us today. We
will be glad to hear from vou now.

STATEMEXRT OF ANTHONY G. OETTINGER, DIRECTOR. PROGRAM
0N INFORMATION RESOURCES POLICY, HARVARD UNIVERSITY:
ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN C. LEGATES, EXECUTIVE DIRECTIOR;
AND XURT BORCHARDT, PROGRAM CONSULTANT

Mr. Ogrrivcer. Thank vou very much.

My name is Anthony Oettinger. I am a professor at Harvard Uni-
versity where I am director of the program on information resources
policy.

Here with me are John Legates, executive director of the program
and Kurt Borchardt. a consultant to our program.

As we understand it. you have heard the concerns of regulators and
regulated In the telecommunications industry, You have also heard
about the golden promises and the Jeader threats that advances in
computer and communications technologies portend for various inter-
ested parties.

Your staff suggested we address the questions: What does it all mean
and where does it fit?

Those questions about information resources are what the Harvard
program on information resources policy has geared itself up to ad-
dressing in its 4 years of existence.

We would Iike to append the list of affiliates and associates that sup-
port onr work, Thex include competitors. competing industries, as
well as Government agencies.

What we have learned in our program we are pleased to pass on to
distinguished undergraduates. businessmen. Senators, and other mem-

bers of the public.
(821)
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Maps of the information resources arenas and descriptions of the
scope of the progran’s work and how it operates are given in the ap-
pended Annual Report 1975-76 Infcrmation Resources Policy : Volume
One, Arenas, Players and Stakes, ar d Volume Two, Programn Projects.

There are four peints which 1 believe will be useful to you in under-
standing ihe testimony which confre nts you.

The first is that the information i-wlustries, which were separate and
distinet as recently as a decade agr, are now tightly intertwined and
in turmoil.

The second is that the demands and stakes of individual consumers
are undergoing significant changes.

The third is that there are great :conomic and high political stakes
in the information world.

Finally, the stance of the U.S. Government, in genersal, and of that
committee in particnlar, is marginally adequate, at best, to cope with
the turmoil.

T have time only to outline the salient points without presenting
much, if any, by the way of supporiing evidence or argument. I will
be happy to respond to your guest ons now or later. Some details are
in the appended “Performance. 1%lities and Policy in Computer/
Communications: A Policy Agenda,”

THE INTERTWINED INFORMATION INDUSTRIES

About the first point. that the information industries are inter-
twined, the science and technologr of computers and of communica-
tion are now indistinguishable.

Because we get tired of having to say “computer and communica-
tions,” we have coined the term “compunications,”

The commonality appears in basic components like integrated cir-
cuifs. Tt is present in basic principles like the digital enccding that
has been the hallmark of computer technology since World War II
and that is increasingly used in t¢lephone networks to transmit both
voice and data.

Computers and communications have merged not only in terms of
hardware components or techniques, but also in terms of services or,
more broadly, in terms of functions,

Whether we talk about transmission or storage or manipulation of
information, we can no longer tell communications functions apart
from computer functions.

To add to the confusion. compunications extends into other indus-
tries which perform these functions as well. These are being actively
drawn into the competition. Let me name a few.

Banks are in the money business, but their production line is infor-
mation processing, Electrenic fuads transfer systems expedite this
processing.

As soon as more than one bank is involved, several familiar ques-
tions pop up:

Is EFTS a service or a facility ?

Must it become a common carrier and take on alf comers?
YWho shall own the lines?

YWho controls the service offerings ?




823

Who gets the profits from operations?
¥Who sets the standards?

Department stores have traditionally offered credit. How does this
differ from bank credit? Who can be kept out of where by what juris-
diction. or enter into a new market by whose say so?

EFTS is a major threat to the chief nonelecironic funds transfer
system. Over half of the first-class mail—the most profitable kind of
mail—is financial—bills and payments,

_Wh?at will happen to the U.S, Postal Service if these vanish into
wires?

Whe will subsidize the remaining money-losing services?

Should the post offive fight haclk with reduced rates for utilities ?

Should it fight back by forbidding EFTS as a violation of the pri-
vate express statutes?

Should it levy & surcharge on these transactions, just as it does on
private courier services?

A more gencral question : Should the post office offer a competitive

service over wires? If so, should it compete as well with electronic’

transfer of other traditional postal business such as messages?

How do we distinguish between such an effort and an operation al-
ready in existence, known to the world as the telephone system ?

The existence of compnter data banks draws in another set of indus-
tries. Data banks supply information. Newspapers, books. and broad-
cast stations supply information,

We can show you eases where each of these industries is competing
in a big way with each of the others.

They are using all the traditional weapons. including lawsuits, lob-
bying. and pushing special interest legislation,

The media, including newspapers and magazines. depending on the
regulated postal rates a.d services and on compunication rates and
services, and are increasingly competing with electronic media.

The regulated TV and radio broadeasting industries are the most
familiar electronic media.

In the cloudy arena between broadeasting and compunications
stands cable television, which is regulated by the FCC but not explic-
itlv covered by Federal statute,

The doctrines governing CATYV are nnsettled and, since cable tele-
vision competes with movie theaters and with both broadcasting and
compunications industries, its ultimate fate is far from clear,

Then there is the so-called war between A.T. & T. and TBM.

e believe that this will break out on many fronts in addition to the
ones now visible, such as the Dataspeed 40 conflict and the appearance
of satellite business systems.

There are many vigorous. suecessful organizations from diverse tra-
ditional industries who now find themselves in the same market for
compunications facilities or services.

CHANGING CONSUMFRS AND CONSTITUUENTS

YWhat may be the most significant phenomenon now becoming mani-
fest in the information resources arena is the growing importance and
diversity of the individual conswiner market for compunications.
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Until now, computers were largely an industrial product made for
the corporate market. '

The telephone system, though geared to individual consumers, has
supplied them mainly with a single hlomogeneous service : nanely, con-
necting up plain old telenhones.

The sceds of change are already sprouting. I need only mention the
hand-leld ealculator which, in versions costing less than $10 a piecce.
has become cheaper than hard-cover hooks.

It is rapidly finding its way into the hand of every businessman and
every student in the country and conditioning them to use these elee-
tronic tools in izolation or as terminals linked up to more powerful dis-
tant facilities.

What was strange 10 or 13 years ago is now becoming a common-
place daily tool.

CB radio is a significant example, not because radios have not heen
widespread before, but because. unlike previous radio and television.
CB enables an active exchange where the listener talks back. )

In hand-held calenlators and CB radios we have. for the first time.
computers and broadéasting as tools under the control of masses of
private individuals, rather than as industrial or passive devices.

The Touchtone ® dials and the ping-pong games attached to tele-
vision sets may be forerunners of a wider varety of lionie terminals.

The computer kits costing a few hundred dollars that hobbyists all
over the country are building for themselves. the ubiquitous Xerox
machines. and =soon the microprocessor: that is, the small computer-
on-a-chip emhedded in evervthing from cars to stoves to telephones.
or other terminals, may open up opportunities for the public of indi-
vidual consumers to use a hitherto undrezmt of variety of information
devices, many of them intercommunicatir g with others.

Where the general public will see ils future interests as consumers
and as constituents is thus a large and open question.

All we can say for sure is that it is not the same folks out there now
who were out there 10 years ago.

THE S8TAKES—ECOMOMIC

There are major economic stakes in the Future of compunications,

Only recently have observers hegun to break the compunieations—
often called information—functions out of their various indnstries
and look at them together, '

The findings are staggering,

Over 50 percent of the work force appear to be doing it. regardless
of where they stand in the standard indnstrial code. Their activity ac-
counts for at least 20 pereent of the GNP, closer to 50 percent by some
reckonings,

Without compunications. organized activity grinds to a halt.

The power to compuniecate is a strategic strength of an individual. a
company, or & nation, Its absence is a strategic weakness.

This 1s the meaning of onr program’s i tle words, “Information Re-
sources.”
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It Jooks to us as if several very different industries are poised over
this pie and ready to start carving, These include the telephone, com-
puter, electronics, and postal industries as the strongest.

In it as well, and probably willing to make unprecedented alliances.
are broadcasters. newspapers, magazines, data banks. advertisers,
book publishers. and mayhe even airlines. railroads, and banks.

The boundaries among them are unhikely to be cettied by anything zo
short term as the efforts of the present commissions on EFTS and the
Postal Service. '

THE STAKES—HIGH POLITICS

Aside from the questions of changing mavkets and boundaries
around industry turfs, the world’s increasing dependence on com-
punications technologies gives rise to o number of strategic concerns.

Within the fast vear or so there have been reports of Soviet eaves-
dropping on the telephone conversations of Americans at home and
of Soviet testing of antisatellite systems.

In a speech last June Nelson Rockefeller warned people that. and
T quote, “It is tragic to think . . . that we have already reached the
stage where the slogan should be *If you don't want it known, don’t use
the phone.’ ”

Satellites are important as national means of verification of arms
agreements. They are vital links in the chains of cominand and control
not only of military forces but, increasingly, of the corporate world,
especially of the banking world,

This underscores the vital stakes in the international field of in-
formation. ' '

The upecoming 1979 World Administrative Radio Conference will
determine who gets how much of the limited natural resource called
the frequency spectrum.

The satellite picture could become vastly more complex in the decade
ahead if the Soviet {"nion were to develop its Statsionar satellite sys-
tem to compete with Tntelsat,

One can only speculate about where thiz might lead. But if the
Kremlin decided to engage in a price war with Intelsat and offered ac-
cess to its satellite svstem through nentral countries, a number of mul-
tinational companies with heavy communications traffic nught be
tempted to cut costs by uzsing the Soviet zvstem.

The day may well come when Washington will have to decide
whether the United States should allow a vital industry like banking
to become dependent on a Soviet-controlled satellite system.,

In summary, the forcign policy implications of compunications—
strategic, economic, and political—must be dealt with in conjunction
with the domestic questions of industry structure, which seem to
dominate attention.

ORGANIZATION OF THE U.8. GOVERNMENT

We believe that your committee, like others in the Clongress. will
find that its traditional legislative jurisdiction no longer coincides
with many of the key issues with which you will have to deal.
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Some adjustment of your own jurisdictional borders and close rela-
tionships with overlapping committee strike us as essential if the Con-
gress is to play the role it must play in making good neighbors ont of
neighboring suppliers of facilities and services by placing good fences
between them.

There are no natural fences on the range anymore, and yet the whole
is too big for any one organization to hancle,

Can you imagine a single combined A.T. & T., IBM, RCA. Xerox,
ITT combine running compunications services? It is staggering.

There have to be arbitrary fences put in someplace and somebody is

ing to have to put them in. But they are not necessarily today’s

ences.

Within the FCC, telecommunications matters and broadcasting
matters ere still treated by two separate bureaus under two distinct
sections of the Inw, as if they existed in entirely different worlds.

Cable television and the cable burcau are in yet another world.

As a State regulator of cable television, I think the FCC 1s in never-
never land in that area, '

The executive branch has not taken the lead in proposing policies
re%:irding the future workings either of the compumications industries
at home or of compunications policies abroad.

It has responded to crises in a way as fragemented as the erises them-
selves. And, the communication and computer industries have taken
a narrow and self-interested view, at least publicly, of the problems
which they confront,

Under these circumstanges, it may well be incumbent on your com-
mittee to get ready for a long war among powerful, diverse, and shiit-
ing factions,

We suggest that vou examine the ways in which the industries you
cover are competing with industries under other jurisdiction, such as
banks, the Postal Service. and newspapers.

Finally, we urge you to prod the executive branch and the private
sector to create effective interfaces between the private and public
sectors to analvze the advantages and disadvantages from the public’s
point of view of alternative placements of fences between interrelated
facilities and services, and of alternative responses to challenges and
opportunities from friends and adversaries abroad,

- Thank you very muel, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Hor.rrxes. Yousaid as a State regulator the FCC is in never-
never land.

* Can you elaborate, please?

Mr. Osrrixeer. I think the FCC regulation of cable television has
been one of the most Byzantine and unworkable bits of intervention-
ism that we have seen in a long time.

Having restricted the turf of the cable folks in order to protect the
broadeasting industry. the FCC has then proceeded to protect that
Yimited turf from competition by anybody else by writing rules that
make it impossible for anvhody to lease a channel on a cable television
system. in spite of & lot of picus words,

Anyhow, cable may turn out not to be viable at all.
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Senator Horrivas. What would you do about it ?

Mr. Orrrixeer. Deregulate them.

Senator HorLixes. What would occur then? They could take the
signals at will. the programs, i

How would it work out?

Mr. OprTincex. The only ground for Federal intervention might
be the regulation of over-the-air signals. Beyond that. it seems to me
that price regulation, or regulation of the nature of other services
and so on best be left alone.

We are going at a gnat with a sledgehammer.

Mi. Horrixes. What about the maiter of framework of—regnla-
tory framework for the national government, You have a problem
for every solution in this statement, and I think you are probably
very right when you say we are marginally adequate. It is good to
start off the day being told we are marginally adequate, )

What do you do about it ?

From all the experience you have—suppose you were the Senator,
what would you do about it.? i

Mr, Orrrixcer. First thing is that vou dig in for the long haul. T
don’t think there are quickies here. 1 don’t think that one piece of
legislation, one rewrite of this or that will solve these problems.

I think the second thing, as we have snggested, is that you prod the
executive branch to get its act better organized.

As far as we can tell, there is no focus for anything over there. You
can't even find anvbody to muke the statement that incoherence is the
policy and the best policy. which 1t might be.

I’'m not suggesting that we necessarily want to opt for a centralized,
gargantuan—-"big brother” o1 something or other. But I don't think
anybody has consciously made a decision to be unconscious.

I think that is a high priority.

Senator HoLuixes. We are trving our best with zeal to cuc down on
the size of the executive and everything else. ]

We have difficulty holding the Office of Telecommunications Policy
within the White House. We can’t get those folks to attend this series
of hearings, ' .

What can we do—I ean understand the reality of jurisdiction with
banking, postal affairs and communications. We have seen this come
down the line, and the economics. Economics touches every agency
and department. We get a Joint Economic Committee. We wili now
have an Energy Committee. o

It could be that this could graduate into a full communications com-
mittee becaunse it touches every facet of society.

Barring just that, because we do have unconscionsly the confidence
in Congress and this subcommittee—not. lacking there—perhaps we
might be lacking in the appropriate first ste}) or first two or three steps.

Do you think, for example, a rewrite of the Intercommunications
Act of 1934 is in order? )

Mr. Orrriscer. Under what time scale? T respectfully submit it took
15 years to get consensus on the rewrite of the Copyright Act. My
guess is when the new Copyright Act goes into effect in January 1978,
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th_a.t- the first evidence of its existence will be new lawsuits and there
will be ealls for further revisinn,

I don't.think rewriting legislation by itself will solve any of the
problems. .

I'm not suggesting that legislative action—to put a bandaid here
or there; staunch the blood while more thonght is being given—is a
bad idea, I think you will find it necessary to do that all along. Rut
the notion that a fundamental rewrite of the Communications \et is
2 quick and dirty short-term action, is unrealistic. That is the majn
reason for calling to your attention all of the diverse parties with
stakes in this game.

Part of what drew out the copyright revision for so long was that
each time Senator MeClellan thought they had a compromise among
the parties, new folks would come out of the woodwork and blow it
up again. .

This is very much the situation here.

Things are changing so rapidly that even when parties scem to be
in agreement, there will be unother party coming along and there will
be new problems.

Senator Horrixgs, Is there any immediate emergency on the hori-
zon that should be dealt with this year. for example, because of the
failure of Congress to act? There are other entities of the Government,
FCC, circuit court of appeals. Is there anything we should do imme-
diately to make certain that if something happens we can handle it?

Mr. Oerrivger. I think yon should eonsider the strategic questions
raised in my testimony. If Mr. Rockefeller is vight, there are present

- dangers that we are 1ll-equipped to handle in the usnal fragmented
way, both in executive branch and legislative branch.

Senator HorLixgs. The right of privacy.

Mr. OerTINGER. Yes, sir,

Senator Horrives. Any other facet that we should work on?

Mr. Borcuarot. I should think you would want to prod the indus-
tries and other intercsted paities to establish what Professor Oettinger
referred to as interfaces, Other new industries had to do it, There is
no reason why the compunieations industry should not follow suif.

When the Atomic Energy Commission was developed. the Atomic
Industrial Forum was developed and that was a way of communicat-
ing among the eompeting groups. including manufacturers, et cetera.

It can’t be done by the executive branch, legislative branch, courts.
Industry will also have to contribute considerabiy. _

Mr. Lecates. I believe I heard yvou say two things. One is “what
should we do next?” and the other is “which are the erises we should
handle this yvear?” o

My suggestion would be that you recognize these as two distinet
and possibly unrelated questions, and yon can answer the first one bet-
ter than T can. And you need to be able to adequately handle the crises
as they come,

Senator Hovrixes, You mentioned in your main statement Profes-
sor Oettinger, the war between A.T. & T. and IBM-—should the Con-
gress scttle that war or, as you say, dig in for a long haul,
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Mr. QerriNger, It is not clear what there is to settle. The situstion
is changing, .

Senat,or!iloumus. AT. & T. would fezl it were settled if we passed
their bill.

Mr. Oerrixger, IT you passed that bill you would be settling things
in & manner admirable for 1940, but not very useful for 1970 or 1980.

Senator HowvrLi~es. Why not?

Mr. Orrrincer. The bill, or at least the versions that T have seen,
seem to have a view of the industry that was admirable at the time the
Communications Act was writien and the main service to be provided
and the only service was plain old telephone service to all of the folks
out there in the boonies and cities.

It is a different world now. It is not at all clear that that
world would be served by turning the clock back, which is what I think
in its most extreme form the telephone industry legislation would pro-
pose to do.

Senator Horrixes. You don’t feel that the sky is falling like
Chicken Little?

Mr. Orrrixeer. No. I don’t think the sky is falling. Tt is just the
FCC making noise. T think folks pay too much attention to them.

Mr. Bokciaror, Tf vou want to follow the war between AT. & T.
and IBM. first of alt you have to broaden the jurisdiction of this com-
mittee. The committees jurisdiction is Jimited at the present time to
communication. Yon would want to have jurisdiction over other as-
pects of their information handling. Communication iz one of them.
Information handling and processing is an indispensible part of the
entire picture. :

If you want to follow the war and prepare for keeping informed,
the committee eeds the mandate that information handling other
than specific subjeets assigned to other committees should be the juris-
diction of this committee,

] Sgnator Houvixes. What other committee has information handl-
ing

Mr. Borcuarpt. For example, Post Office and Civil Service.

Senator Horrixes. They have hidden that.

Mr. Borcmrarort. T understand,

Senator ITor.uixes. There is an interesting thing.

You have this Congress going ]:oiimelr down the road for sunset
legislation. We have to oversee, look, and over here we are spending
$2 billion a year for the Post Office and interminably we refuse to
oversec or overinok. Out of sight, out of mind. We abolished the Post
Office Committee. When we assigned it to the Government Operations
Committee the gentleman to whom it was assiomed bncked and it is
now under Space and Federal Services. You can’t find the words “Post
Office.” Don’t worry about that. We can run it from this end and we
will act like we have the jurisdiction until someone stops us.

Mr. Borcirarot. That 1s a good answer.,

Senator Horuixgs. Thank you very much for your appearance this
morning.
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Our final witness is Mr. Anthony Octtinger, who is accompanied by
Mr. John LeGates.
Mr. Oettinger is with Harvard University and is chairman of the
m on information resources policy, and Mr. LeGetes is the Di-
rector of that program.
Gentlemen, we welcome you.
[Mr. Oettinger’s biography follows:]

BIOGRAPHY OF ANTHOXY G. OETTINGER

Anthony G. Oettinger, chairman of the Harvard Program on Information Tle-
gources Policy, is Professor of Information Resources Policy, a member of the
Faculty of Publie Administration and Gordon Mckay Professor of Applied Math-
ematics at 1Tarvard University.

He j2 chairman of the CATY Copimission of the Commonwealth of Massachu-
petts and a consultgnt to the National Security Council, Executive Ofice of the
President of the United States. He iz 8 mewber of the Research Advisory Doarnd
of the Commiitee for Feonomic Develapment and was an advisor to the CED
subcommittee that prepared the report Broadeesting and Cahle Television: Poli-
oles Jor Diversity and Change, issued by CED in April 1975, Sinee 19346, be has
gerved os o consultant to Arthur D, Little, Inc., on the uses of information teei-
nelegies in many industries; he served as 1 principal consultant to the team fhat
prepared 1he Consequences 0f Electronic Funds Transfer—A Techaology RES
sesament of Movement Towcard ¢ Less Cash/Less Check Seciety, a report fur tie
Natlonal58c1ence Foundation publisbed by the Government Printing Office in
June 1975.

He has been president of the Association for Computing Machinery {1066-6%8)
and a cousultant to the Ofiive of Science and Technolegy, Executive Office nf the
Prestdent of the United States (1961-73). Hels 2 Fellow of the American Aead-
emy of Arts and Sclences. the Awerican Association for the Advaneement of
Bcience and the Institute of Electrical and Electrontes Engineers.

As chalrman of the Computetr Science and Engineering Board of the National
Academny of Scieuces (1967-73), he led the prepuration of NAS reports on A
Technical Analysis of the Commaon Carricr/User Diterconnections Adrea (Lewis
8. Billig, Project Directnr}. Ralabanks in 4 Free Nocigtp: Computers, Record
Kceping and Privecy {Alan F. Westin. Project Director} and on Librarics and
Information Technology—i National System Challcnge (Honald L. Wiginzton,
Project Director). He is the author of Awtomatic Languagze Translation: Lerieal
and Technical Aspects, of Run, Computer, Run! The Mythology of Educaiionas
Innovation and of NUMEToUs papers on the uses of information teclmologies, in-
elpding, most recently, Forelgn Policy Choices for the 19705 and 19805 Informa-
tion Rcsources: Strategic Strengtha—Strategic Teaknesses, a report of the Pro-
gram prepared, with william Read, at the request of the U.S. Senate Foreign
Relations Committee.

' [Mr. LeGates’ biography follows ']

' RrocrApPEY OF JoHN C. LEGATES

John Q. LeGates Is Director of the Program and lecturer in Information Re-
sources Policy. His experlence prior to joining the Programn Las been in the busi-
ness comununlty, developing and managing computer and communications
gystems,

At Bducom, he was the executive director of the Edueational Information Net-
work (EIN) and the anthor of several articles on computing networking. Earlier,
as Yice President of Cambridze Information Srstems, Ine., he was director of
the techunieal staff, and responsible for the company's nationwide markering ef-
forts. 1le also directed the development of the Alassachusetts General Hospital
Integrated Ipformation System.
© At Computer Advisory Services to Edueation Ine, r. V.eGates was vien presi-
dent and director, At Bolt, Beranek and Newman, Inc., he was responsible for
exploriuy the potential of the Telcomp language in edneation.

Hig studies were in mathema tics (Harvard) and philosephy (Yale).
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STATEMENT OF PROF. ANTHORY €. CETTINGER, CHAIRMAN, PRO-
GRAM ON INFORMATION RESOURCES POLICY. HARVALD UNI-
VERSITY, CAMBRIDGE, MASS,; ACCOMFPAHIED RBY JOEN C
IeGATES, DIRECTOR, PROGRAM ON INFORIMATION RESCURCES
POLICY

Mr. OerrrveeR. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman,

As you have stated, I am a professor at Ilarvard University, where
I am also chairman of the program on informatien resources policy.
Mr. LeGates, who is here with me, is the director of that program.

Quietly and, for most people, imperceptibly, the world lias entered
into what some call an “information age.”

CONCEPT OF INFORMATION A5 A RESOTCTICE

Once upon a time, this was a purely academic concept, Several ycars
ago, my colleague, Daniel Bell, noted that just us steam znd electrical
energy have enabled agricultural societies to industrialize. so today
information is the transforming resource of a new age.
~ Indeed, even that erstwhile academic, Zbigniew Brzezinski, some

ears ago wrote a book entitled, “Between Two Azes,” and subtitled,
‘America’s Role in the Technetronic Era,” in which the thene of in-
formation as a driving force played amajor role.

As you stated in your opening remarks, that notion is no longer

urely academic; the concept is now echoed in advertisements by
IBM and discussed in banking trade journals,

I think, Mr. Chairman, that the concept of informatjon as a re-
source is the key to finding what in vour opening remarks yon hope
to be & pattern that shows the interrelationships of many issues that
so far have been discussed as if they existed solely in rather isolated
compartments. I think that the theme of information as a resource
provides a unifying concept, and my testimony wili explore what it
means.

MEANING OF “INFORMATION AGE” TC FOREIGN POLICY

Tn particular, what does being in the information age mean to our
foreign policy ?

The witnesses who have preceded us today and those who will follow
us are expressing concerns about information stemming {rom their
experience in government and in business. Some of them are coneerned
with what I call traditional information produets, like American
magazines and TV shows which circulate abroad, or else with the roles
of news gatherers, like AP and UPL, and others,

Some of the other witnesses that vou will hear tomorrow and the
next day are concerned with information hardware in terms of prob-
lems of import and export of telephone, computer, television and
other electronic equipment. Still others are concerned with computer-
ized information networks which have now become a kev to global
operations, most notably for multinational banking, but also for every
other kind of transnational enterprise.

Distilling from such experiences, we've come to see that in the in-
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formation age the world is beginning to rely on information as & basic
resource. Like energy and materials, information is a fundamental
resource on which is based the well-being of every individual in every
nation. And so, the Third World concern over control of that resource
is, I think, quite understandable.

ROLE OF INFORMATION AS IT RELATES T(O INTERDEFENDENCE

Let me illustrate the role of information as it relates to that condition
of international affairs known as interdependence,

Just 20 years ago, very little information flowed between the United
States and Europe by telephone. The reason is simple. It was not until
1956 that the first transatlantic telephone cable came into service, re-
placing the unrcliable and costly radiophone. That first eable had
about 50 circuits. Tt was kind of an eye of a needle through which
telephone communications had to pass.

e newest transatiantic cable, which came into service in 1976, has
4,000 voice-grade circnits, & multiple of over 100. In all. we now have
six transatlantic telephone cables, and they, togethor with satellites,
can provide up to 18,000 circuits between this country and Europe.

In the short span of 20 years, we have gone from searcity to abun-
dance in telecommunications across the Atlantic,

Now what is significant about that rapid rise is not the technological
gee wizardry that underlies it. The fact is that those thousands of
circuits have enabled the flow of information between Europe and
America by telephone alone to change from a trickle to a torrent.
from less than half a million calls both ways in 1956, to aver 7 million
calls in 1970, and over 24 million callsin 1973,

The financial data of multinational banks. among others, flow
through those circuits. The technical information for operating nu-
clear powerplants built by American firms abroad flows through those
etrcuits. The command and control instructions of the oil companies
flow through those circuits. And, in sum. the interdependence of
America and Europe js fostered by the flew of information through
those cireuits,

While there is what T call the traditional concerns of free flow, sav.
of news, swhich some of the preceding witnesses hinve stressed, I want
to make the point that this flow of command and control, of commereial
information. and so on, is a new and growing concern and one that is
of major strategic importance to this country and, indeed, to the
rest of the world.

What we see in examples like this, then, is a growing dependence on
information resources. What that dependence means domestically
and internationally is the question that our program on information
resources policy has geared 1tself up to address since it was established
4 vearsagon,

Last y:ar we had the pleasure of sharing some of our findings with
your pavent committee, which commissioned us to prepare g repe
entitled, “Foreign Policy Choices for the 1970's and 1980's™ and sub
titled, ‘: Information Resources, Strategic Strengths—Strategic Weak-
nesses,’
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. Two months ago, we described the domestic significance of informa-
tion resources at the request of the Subcommittee on Communications

of vour Chamber's Committee on Commerce, Science and Transpor-

tation. With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit
that testimony for your record since some of our points will be that
i‘,!olilﬂ.‘:l’tic and foreign allairs in information resources are closely
inked.

Senator McGoverx, Without objection, that will be made a part of
the hearing record.

[The information referred to follows:]

I'REPARED STATEMENT OF ANTHONY G. OETTINGER AXND JOHN C, LEGATES

. Mr. Chairman, my name is Anthony G. Qettiager. I am a professor at Harvard
University, whepe I am the Director of the Frogram on Information Resources
Policy. Here with me 19 Mr, John LeGates, Executive Dircetor of the Program.t

As we understand ¢, you have heard the concerns of regulators and regulated
in the telecommumications industry. You have also heard alout the golden prom-
ises and tle leaden threats that advances ka computer and communicalions tech-
nolngies portend for various interested parties,

Your staflf suggested we addresg the questions “what does it g1l mean?’ and
“where does it 2ll fit? Those questions about information resources are what
tha Harvard Program on Information Resources Policy has geared ftself up to
dddressing in the four years of its existence.” What we learn we are pleased to
pass on {0 distinguished undergraduates, businessmen, senators and other mem-
ber of the publie.?

There are four points which I believe wili be useful to you in understanding the
testimony which confronts you.

The first is that the information industries, which were reparnts and distinet
ag recently as a decade ago, are now lightly intertwined and in turmoil. The
second is that the demands and stakes of individual consumers are undergoing
significant changes. ‘Che third is that there are great economic and high political
stakes in the information world. Finally, the stance of the United States Govern-
went in general, and of thls eammittee in particular, is marginally adequate, at
best, to cupe with the tormoil.

1 have time only to outline salient points without presenting much, if any, by
the way of supporting evidetice or argument. I'll be happy to respond to your
questions now or later.

THE INTERTWINED INFORMAIION INDUBTIRIES

The science aud techwpology of computers and of communications are now in-
dixtinguishable. Because we get tired of having to say “‘computer and communui-
cations”, we have coined the tenn “eompunciations’.

The commouality appears in basic compopents Hke integrated cirenits. It is
present in basie prinelples like the digital encoding that has been the hallmark of
computer technelogy since World War II apd thaf is increasingly used In teie-
phone networks to transnit both veice nnd data.

Computers and communications have merged not enly in terms of hardware
camponents or techniques, but alse in terns of services or, more broadly, in terms
of functions. Whether we talk about tranzmission or storage or manipulation of
information. we ean no longer tell communications functions apart from com-
puter funections.

1 Binernhies are appended.

= A Hsting of the nMliatea who support the Prowram’s work s appended. They laclnde
compotltors, sompeting indurtries and theie ctstomers, as well as government azencles.

Maps of the Information reseurces arenns and descritions of the scape of the Procram’s
work and how tt operates are glven in the appended Awnual Repord 1875-78 Informntion
Resonrees Policy: Volume One, Arenas, Players and Stakes, and Velume Two, Program
rojeete,

+ Some detailt are in the apended Performance, Politics and Policy in Computrr/Com-
mukicalions: 4 Policy Ageada.
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To add to the confusion, compunleations extends into other industries which
petform these functions as well. These are being actively drawn into the compe-
tition. Let me name a few,

Banks are in the money business, but their production line is information proe-
essing. Electronic Funds Transfer systems expedite this processing. As soon a8
nore than one bauk is Involved, several familiar questions pop up. I3 EFTS a
servico or a facility ? Must it become a commoun carrier and take on all comers?
Who shall own the lines? Who controls the service offerings? Who gets the profits
from operation? Who sets the standards?

Department stores have traditionally offered credit, How does this differ from
bank eredit? Who can be kept out of where by what jurisdirtion®

EFTS js a major threat to the chief non-electronic funds transfer systen.
Over half of the first ¢lass mail—the most profitable kind of mail—is financial :
bills and payments. What will happen to the United States Postal Service if those
vanish into wires? Who will subsidize the remaining mioney-losing servives?
Shonld the Post Office fizht baek wiih redueed rates for utilities? Should ic fizht
back by forbiding EFTS as a violation of the Private Express Sfatute:? Should
it levy a snrcharze on these trapsaetions, just as it does on courler services?

A more general guestion : Skonld the Pozt Office offer 4 competiflve servies over
wires? If so, should it compete a3 well with electronic transfer of other tradis
tional postal business such 24 meszages ? How do we distinguish between such an
el!otrt and an operation already in existence, known to the world as the relephone
system? :

" The existence of computer data banks draws in another set of industries. Data
banks supply information. Newspapers, books and broadeast stations supply in-
Tormation. We can show you cases where each of these industries is ppmpeting in
a big way with each of the others. Theyr are using all the traditional weapous, in-
cluding jawsuits, lobbying and pushing special interest lezislarion,

. ‘'The -media, including newspapers and magnzines, depend on the repulated
postal rates and zervices and on communication rates and secviers, and are in-
creasingly competing with electronie media, The regnlated TV and radio bread-
casting Industries are the most familiar electronic media. In the clouds arepa
between broadeasting and compunications stands cable television, which is regt-
lated by the FCC but not explieitly covered Ly federal statuie. The docrrines
governing CATY are unsettled anid, sinee cable teievision competes with movie
theatres and with both broadeasting and compunications industries, its ultimate
fate Is far from clear.

Then there i5 the so-called war between AT&T and IBM. We beliere that this
will lreak ont on many fronts in addition to the ones now visible, such ax the
Dataspeed 40 conflict and the appearance of Satellite Business Systoms, There
are many vigoreus, successful organizations from diverse traditional indusfries
who now find themselves in the same market for compunications facilities or
services. )

CHANQING CONSUMERS AND COXNSTITUENTS

‘What may be the most significant phenomenon now becoming manifest in the
information resources arena is the growing importance and diversity of the in-
dividuoal consumer market for compunieations,

Tutil now, computers were largely an industrial produet made for the corporate
market. The telephone «ystem, though geared to individual consumers, has sup-
plied them mainly with a single homogeneous service, namely counecting up
plain old telephones.

The seeds nf change are alreadyx sprouting. I need only mention the hand-held
calculator which, in versions costing less than ten dollars apicce. has hecome
cheaper than bard-cover books. It is rapidly finding its way into the hand of every
business man and every student in the country and conditioning them to use these
electronic tools in isolatlion or 23 terminals linked up to a more powerful distant
facilities.

CR radio 1a 2 significant example, not bhecause radios have not been widespread
before, but because nnlike previous radio and television, CB enables as getive ex-
change where the listener talks back.

In hand-held calucutators and CB radio we have, for the first time. enmpnters
and broadeasting as toola under the control of masses of private individuals,
rather than as industrial or passive devices,

The Teuchtone* dinle and the ping-pong games nttached to televisinu sets may
be forerunners of a wider varlety of home terminals. The computer kits costing o
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fow hundred dollars that hobbrists all over the country are lnui](lil_lg for them-
welves, the ublquitous Nerox machines and soon tlie NMicroprocessor, 1.e. the small
computer-on-a-chip embedded in everrthing from cars tu stoves 1o telephones: or
other terminals, may open up opportunities for the publie of individual consnuiers
to nse o hitherto undreamt of variety of information devices, many of thewm inter-
communiecating with others.

Where the geperal public will see its future interests as consuiers and as con-
stituents is thug a large and open question.

THE BTAEKES—ECONOMIO

Only recently have observers begun to break the compunications (often called
“information”) functions out of their various industries and look at them together,
The findings are staggering. Over 50 percent of the work force appenr to be dolng
it, regardless of where they stand in the Standard Industrial Code. Their activity
accounts for at least 20 percent of the GN1, closer to 50 percent by sune veckon-
fngs. Withont compuuirations, organized activity grinds to a halt. The puger fo
compunicate is a strategic strength of an individual, a company or a nation, Its
absence g a strategic weakness. This is the meaning of our Program's title words
“Information Resources™.

It looks to us as if several very different industries are poised over this pie and
rendy to start carving, These include the telephone, comuuter. eleztrouies ami
postal industries as the strongest. In it as well, and probably wiliing 1o make un-
precedented alllances are hroadcasters, newspapers, magazines, databanks, ad-
vertisers, book publishers arnd maybe even alrlines, railroads and banks, The
boundaries among them are unlikely to be settled by anything =0 short term as the
efforty of the present commissions on EFTS and the Posial Service.

THE ETAKFS—HIGH POLITICS

Aside from the questions of changing markets and boundaries around industry
turfs, the world's increasing dependence on compunications techunologies gives
rise to a number of strategic concerns.

Within the last year or so. there have been reports of Soviet eavesdropping on
the telephone conversaticns of Anericans at home and of Soviet testing of anii-
satellite systems. In a speech Just Jupe, Nelson Rockefeller warned people that,
and I quote, “It is tragic to think _ . . that we have wlready reaclied the stagze
wliere the slogan should be "if you don't want it known, don't uze thie phone'.”
Satetlites are important as national means of verification of arns agreements.
They are vital links in the c¢hains of command and eontrol not enly of military
forces but, increasingly, of the corporate world, especially of the banking worid.
This underscores the vital siakes in the internatinnal field of information. The
upcoming 1979 World Administrakive Radio Conference wilt determine who gets
how much of the limited natural reseurce called the frequency spectrum.

The satellite pleture could become vastly more complex in the decade ahead if
the Soviet Union were to develop its Statsionar sateillte system tn comjiete with
Intelsat, One ecan only speculate ahout where this might lead. Bot if the Kremlin
decided to engage in a price war with Tntelsat and offered necess to its spteliite
syetem through neutral countries, a number of multinational companies with
heavy communications traffic might be tempted to cut costs by using the Soviet
kystem, The day may well come when Washington will have to decide whether the
.8, shonld allow a vital indwnstry like hanking to become dependent on a Soviet-
controlled satellite system.

The foreign polley implientions of compunications——strategie. economic and
political—must be dealt with in eonjunction with the domestic questions of in-
dustry siructore, which seem to dominate attention.

OREGANIZATION OF THE T.B. GOVERNMEXNT

We believe that rour comnmittes, like othiers in the Congress, will finnd that its
traditional legisiative jurisdiction no longer coincides with many of the kev isvues
with which you will have to denl. Some adjustment of your own Jurisdictional
borders and cloge relation=hips with overlapping committees strike us ns essentind
if the Congress is to play the role it must play in making good neighbors out of
nelghboring suppliers of tucilities and services by placing good feuces between
them,

58




38

Within the Federal Communications Commigsion, telecommunications mafters
and broadeasting matters are still treated by two separate bureaus untsr 19o
distinet sections of the law, as if they existed in entirely different worlds. Cable
television and the cable bureau are in yet another world,

The Executive branch nas not taken the lead in proposing policies regarding the
tuture workings either of the communications industries at home or of com.
munientions policies abroad. It Las responded to erites in a war as fragmented
as the crises themsolves, A, the communieation and computer industries ave
taken a narrow and sclf-iuterested vlew, at least publicly, of the problems which
they confront. i

TUnder these cireumstances, it may well be incumbent on rour Commities tn
get ready for a long war among powerful, diverse and shifting factions. We
suggest that you exaniine the wars in which the industries yon cover are can-
peting with industries under other jurisdiction, such as hanks, the Posral Serviee
and newspapers. Finally we urge you to prod the Execntive braneh and the
private sector to create effective interfaces beiween the private and pullie
sectors to analyze the advantages and dlsadvantages. from the publie's point
of view, of alternative placements of fences hetween interrelated facilities end
services, and of aliernative responses to challenges and opportunities from friends
and adversaries abroad.

Attachicents,

Attachment

HaRvARD UNIVERSTTY PROGRAM OX INFORMATION Resources Poricy—ore
ProGrRAM BUPPORT

AYFYLTATES

Lockheed Missiles and Space Company

John & Mary R. Markle Foundation

MceGraw Hill Ine.

Mead Corporation

Minnesapolis Star and Tribune Com-
oy

New York Times Company

Nippon Electrie Company

Norfolk & Western Rallway Company

Payment Systems, Ine,

Pltner Bowes, Ine.

Rockefeller Brothers Fund

Rockwell International

Salomon Brothers

Seiden & De Cuevas, Ine.

Stromberg-Carlson Corporation

Srstems Applications, Inc.

The Boston Globe

Time Incorporated

Transamerica Corporation

United Telecommunications, Inc.

U.8. Department of Commerece:
Natlonal Technical Information

Service

Office of Telecommunications

United States Postal Service

Western Union Corporation

Western Union Ioternational, Ine.

American Can Company
American Distriet Telegraph Company
American Telephone and Telegraph
Arthur D. Liitle Foundation
Beil Canada
Codex Corporation
Communications Workers nf Ameriea.
Computer and Communications Industry
Association
Dnraldson, Lufkin & Jenrette
Executive Office of the IPresident Office
of Telecommunpications Policy
L. M. Ericsson (Sweden)
Federal Communieations Commission
Federal Reserve Bank of Boston
First National Bank of Boston
First National Bank of Chicago
General Electric Company
General Telophone & Electronies
Harte-Hanks Newspapers
Honeywell, Inc,
IBM Corporation
International Data Corporation
International Paper Company
International Resources Development,
Ine,
Interpublic Group of Companies, Ine.
Lee Enterprizes
Litton Industries
STUDENT ASSISTANTEHIPS

American Express Company Chasze Manhattan Bgnk

Bank of America

William Bingham Foundation

BFECIAL FROJECTS

National Association of Broadcasters
National Commission on Libraries aud
Information Science

United States Congress:
Office of Technology Assessment
Senate Commilttee on Foreign Reln-
tions
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Mr. OrrTixcer. With that testimony in the record, it will Lelp anclior
today’s comments to the domestic realities that bound foreign policy
concerns.

As we see it, these concerns, as you have heard them expressed
today and as you will kear more in the next 2 days, are over issues
which our Nation—and all others—must address if we ave nat to slip
into erisis management. The following agenda headings, which were
developed by our colleague, William Rerd, help organize these issues
o that they might be addressed.

“COMMUNICATIONS POLICY AN AGENDA”

The first heading is “Telecommunications™: the development and
control of international telecommunications for individuals. for orga-
nizations. for rich nations, for poor, These arc themes which Mr. Marks
and Mr. Harley, in particular, addressed.

The second agenda heading, to which Mr. Colby referred, is “Na-
tional Security”: the use of information resources for military, for
arms control, for intelligence, and for counterintelligence prirposes.

Then there are those traditional information issues, which Messrs,
Marks, Harley, and Colby referred to, that is, media industry strue-
ture, free flow of news, and the {ree flow and the privacy of business
and personal information. I might add, in connection with the gues-
tion of privacy of business and personal information. that repeated
newspaper accounts over the last few vears of Soviet intercepts of 0.8,
telephone conversations underscore the point of vulnerability that
Mr. Colby made, Last vear, in a print of the Senate’s Select Committee
on Intelligence Activities, a report by Dr. Richard Garwin undet-
scored the fact that cven domestic satellite communications are vnl-
nerable to intercept not only within the United States, but abroad, -
cluding. for example, in Cuba.

The next agenda heading is what we eall intermestic issues. that is,
issucs that straddle the internationa! and the domestie, Theze ave issues
whose resolution in an interdependent world impact domestic issues
as well as foreign. Among these are the flow of knowledge, as related,
for example. to strategic export controls and to unemployment.

While the speakers who have preceded me today have stressed the
importance of free flow and the need, for example. to assure that. sav,
American students may travel and study more widely in the Soviet
Union—I believe Mr, Marks made that point—last vear. the Defense
Science Board issued a report here in the United States cantioning
against that kind of access by foreign students to our American uni-
versities and industrial organizations as a vehicle for the transfer of
critical technology. So, these quéstions of balancing free flow and
secrecy are present, whether one looks at domestic or foreizn concerns.
We are not free in the United States from pressures toward restricting
tha flow of information. _

The final agenda heading is “Organization of the United States
Government,” a point which Mr. Marks dwelt on: namely. how should
rovernment organize itself to formulate and to implement information
resontrces policies, .

Time does not permit my spelling out here ond now all of thesejssies
in concreta detail. With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like
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to submit for the record Mr. Read’s paper, which is entitled “Commu-
nieations Policy : An Agenda.” This gives some of the details as he sees

them.

Senator McGovery. Without objection, that will be made a part of

the record.

[The information referred to follows:]

Harvarp UNIvERSITY—PROGRAM 0N TNFoRMATION RESOURCES POLICY CORE
PROGEAM SCPFORT

Ameriean Can Company

American District Telegraph Company

American Telephone and Telegraph

Arthar D. Little Foundation

Bell Canada

Codex Corporation

Communications YWorkers of America

Computer and Communications Indus-
try Agsoc.

Donaldson, Lufkin & Jenrette

‘Executive Office of the Prexident, Office

. of Telecommunications Policy

L. M, Ericsson (Sweden)

‘Federal Communications Commission

Federal Reserve Bank of Boston

First National Bank of Boston

First National Bank of Chicago

General Electrie Company

General Telephone & Electronics

‘Harper & Row

Harte-Hanks Newspapers

Honeywel), Inc,

JBM Corporation

International Data Corporation

International Paper Company

International Resources Development,
Inc.

Interpublie Group of Companies, Inc.

Lee Enterprises

Litton Imdustries

John & Mary R, Markle Foundation
McGraw Hill, Ine.

Mead Corporation

Minneapolis Star and Tribune Com-

pany

New York Times Company
Nippon Elertric Company
Norfolk & Western Railway Company
Payment Systems, Inc.
Pitney Bowes, Inc.
Polaroid Foundation, Inec.
Reuters, Lid.
Rockefelicr Brotherr-: Fund
Rockwell International
Salomon Brothers
Seiden & De Cuevas, Ine,
Southern Pacifle Communications
Stomberg-Carlson Corporation
Systems Applications, Inc.
The Boston Globe
Time Incorporated
Transamerica Corporation
United Telecommunications
U.S. Department of Commerce :

National Technical Information

Services

Offtce of Telecommunications
United Siates Postal Sorviee
Western Unlon Corporation
Western U'nion Tnternational, Inc,

‘Loeckheed Missiles and Space Company Xerox Corporation

BTUDERT ASSISTANTSHIPS

Amerlcan Express Company
Bank of America

BPECIAL

.Natlonal Association of Broadecasters

National Commission on Libraries and

Intormation Science

Chase Manhattan Bank
William Bingham Foundation

PROJECTS

United States Congress:
Office of Technology Assessment
Senate Committee on Foreign Re-
lations

_Natlonal Selence Foundation

 Harvirp UNIVEESITY PROGRAM ON INFORMATION RESOURCES POLICY
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE—I1BT6-TT

Chris Argyriz, Schools of Educatlon and Busluess Administration, Professor of
Education and Organizational Behavior.

Harvey Brooks, Faculty of Arts and Sclences, Benjamin Peirce Professor of
Technology and Publle Policy.

William M. Capron, J. F. Kennedy School of Government, Lecturer on Politieal
Economy and Associate Deaun.
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Robert H. Hayes, School of Business Administration, Professor of Buslness
Administration. . ]
Joha C. Legates, Executive Director, Program on Information Resources Poliey,
Research Fellow in Information Resources Policy. )

John R. Meyer, School of Business Administration, 1907 Professor in Transpor-
tation, Logistics and Distribution,

Arthur R. Miller, Law School, Professor of Law.

Anthony G. Oettinger, Directer, Program on Information Resources Toucy,
Professor of Applied Mathematics and of Information Resources Tolicy,

COMMUNICATIONS POLICY: AN AGENDA
(By Willism H. Read)

Forty three years ago the U.S. Congress enacted legislation that «till stnnds as
the nation's Lasic statetnent of communications policy. In the Spring of 1977 both
the House and the Senate Subcommittees on Communicatious inquired whether
the Communications Act of 1934 ought to be updated.

An initiative for rewriting the law came from the American telephone industry.
AT&T and the countrs’s 1600 other phone companies have opposed the recent
arrival of rivals who entered the market as a result of decisions by the Federal
Communications Commission. Since the Courts generally have found that the
procompetition rulings of the FCC were within the scope of existing, §f dated,
law, the telephone industry has songht to have Congress changze the law.

Whetker competition or monopely in the telephone business Letler serves the
national interest is A question not easily answered. Preliminary hearings were
held in the Fall of 1076 by the House Subcommitice, Alter two days of testimony,
Representative Louis Frey Jr. said, “We know we have a good [telophonel
gystem and nobody wants to destroy it. After that, nobody agrees on anything.”

At the heart of this disagreement is the fact that we've begun to live iu a new
world of communications.

Computers connected by telephone lines have suddenly, or so it seems, become
commonplace. And applications are worldwide. Sarellite and undersea circuits
enable major U.S. banks to operate globally, with their eomputer-communication
networks stretching from the haven of “freeports” like Nassau to vi rtually every
finaneial center in the world. The same combination of technology is being
used by The Wail Sirect Journal to publish an Asian edition in Hong Kong.

What appears to have moved us out of the o} world of basie black tele-
phones is an interplay between the rtise of electronie techuolozy on the one
hand. and the information needs of society on the other. New computer and
communications tools like “on-line” data banks have proliferated hecause the
techizology was available and because credit card companies, among others, re-
gquired systemsz to instantly store and retrieve customer information.

For policvmakers one of the great dificulties of the new comnmunleations
world is the speed with which changes keep occurring. During the first five
days of 1977 the FCC received more applications for licenses fo operate citizen
band radios than that government unit had received in all of 1973.

Tha CB boom follows in the footsteps of television, computers, Xerox ma-
chines and satellites—all of which appeared suddenly and all of which cate
into widespread use in the short span of years sinee Congress wrote the
Communications Act of 1934, By comparison, more than three hundred years
elapsed between the invention of the printing press and the next breakthrongh
in communications technology, the electrical telegraph.

A consequence of this continning high rate of communications change is that
before either soeial and economic impacts are fully understood or before sensi-
ble public policies are formed, the quality or our lives i affected.

One of the best examples was given by Nelson Rockefeller, While investigat-
ing the CIA he learned that foreign agenis had acquired and now are using
high commrunications techmologies to invade the privacy of Americans. "It is
tragic to think”, remarked the former Vice President in a specch before he left
office, “that we have already reached the stage where . . . if you don’t want
it known, don't use the phone,”
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The message from all this is elear: The new communicationps we=ld is here
and along with Ity beuehits for svme also may come losses for ofhers.

What is less clear, however, are answers to several aquestions. By what
rules will we Hve in this new world. Who will make those rules? And, abave
all, what will be the agenda of issues that rulemakers will have to address?

The yurpese of this suert paper is to identify and briely comnment on those
comnunications policy issues that are now at hand. Taken together with the
issue of competition versus monopely in Telecommunications, they comprise a
national communications poliey agenda for the United States.

This agenda is politicatly, and bureaucratically, and institntionally “ressyh,
Issues tend to cross jurisdictional lines. Often on issue is peither purely domestic
nror purely international, but it fits lnte a category that mAay Le called “inter-
mestie”, 1o borrow a word from Bayless Manning.!

To draw further on Manning's thought, wkat we may be facing with respect
to the items nn the communications policy agenda is the same situation that has
confronted Washington with respect to food, mouetary, and energy poliey. It
is the all too fnmillar pattern of a single issne making a “headline” APPeITANCe,
Next the overall complexity of interrelated issues js rather painstakingly re-
vealed. Then the government discovers that it is inadequately organized to
formulate and jmplement polley in a coherent fashion,

This kind of mismatch has yet to cccur in communications with the force of,
Bay, energy. Al the moment, communications poliey issues are at the pre-crisis,

if not altogether at the pre-headline, stage. So govermment has some lead
time.

How should that time be used?

The trick. of course, is for government to percelve enrly enough just what the
country’s stakes are in communications policy (and thew to act with prudence.
not panle). Doing that s not terribly easy. Due to the natural tendency of
Washington to view pelicy (communications or otherwise) from establislied
perepectives, it too often is learned too Iate that conditions have changed. When
such a situation develops traditional perspectives suddenly appear to be inade-
quate, or worse, outmoded. The now discarded, hut once well establisbhed, energy
perspectives of “cheap” and abundant” are but two examples

In an attempt to illuminate more clearly just what is at stake for the U.5.
in communications policy, this paper presents an azenda with lirtle reference
either to established perspectives or to the institutions that embody them, The
list therefore mayxy appear dizlointed or disorderly to some. Yet the items on
the list have a conceptual enherence. They are bound together in much the same
way that beneath the word “energy” existy a diverse assortment of lssues
that once seemed unrelated too,

Some are what might be ealled “ripening” iszues like two disturbing activities
of the Soviet Union—Soviet eavesdropping on telephone conversations of Ameri-
cans at home and Soviet testing of “killer™ satellites,

Seme are “traditional” issues like the structure of the American television
industry, or the place of the VU.8. postal service in the scheme of national
commanicationz, ‘

Some tssues appear rooted In “new technologies” like electronic funds transfer
#yatems and the use of communications satellites to ald the economie and social
development of poor countries.

Finally, comes an issue as old as politles itself, for this {s the difficult question
abont now government should organize {tself to formulate and lmploment sensible
commmunications policies,

Together these issues form a communications polley agenda now before the
eonntry.

| TELECOMMURICATIONS

Debate over the telephone companies® proposed “Consumer Communicatinns
Reforin Act” has served to amply reveal how critieal telecommunications policy
ia to that §33 Dillion & Fear Amerlean industrs,” And the debate, in turn. has
foenced at times on the relationship between telecommunications and overall
econnmic nffairs at home. The stakes the United States has 1n laternational
teleenmmunicatlons are high, too.

? See Baxless Mannine, “The Congress. the Executive and Intermoestic Affales”, Forcign
Affaira, IJounary 1877, Vol, 53, No, 2, np. 30324

# Sre Milton R, Benjamin and William H. Read. “Ma Bell Fights for her Monopoly™, The
New York Timer Magazine, Novembor 28, 1958, p. 33.
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I'he travel industry’'s veeds for reliable international telecomnmnlieations are
evident: modern girline, hotel and automihile rental chains eould not exist in
their present forta without a worldwide reservation sy<tem. Dut other Auerican
Lusinesses have a more subtle—bmt even wore erithd—dependence on jnfor-
mation flows via telecommunications, One of the best illustrations of the U.S.
ceconomie stakes in the international tow of information is the case of Auerica's
multinational hanks.

During the past decade, internatinnal banking has expanded rapidiy: American
Lanks, which had about 130 Lranclics overscas in 195, have wwre than TU
praneh offices arcund the world edar. Lternational lanking, moreover, has
becerne au increasingly important part of many Aurerican banks' total operations.
The foreign assets of the 20 T.8. banks most heavily engaged in mwultinational
Lanking account for one-third of their total assets. But despite the growth of
internatienal Lanking, Audrow F. Brimmer noted in testimony hefore the House
Baukivg Committea in December 1475 that “the basie regulutory framework
governing the foreign acliviries of Awerican banks has remained essentially
unchanged since 1910,

But while the body of law remainded unclianged. the banking hnzlness itself
wad chaoging dramatically. No lonrer was it satisfactory for the bulk of the
futernational payments transaction traffic of banks to be handled Ly mail
Money now could be expreszod as an information symbol, and transferred from
etie bank’s computer to another bank’s computer by leased wire?

Iz 1933, sixty-eight Ameriean and European banks formed the Society for
Worldwide Financial Telecommmunications (SWIFT) to improve their method
of transmitting international payments messages. At a series of crueial meet-
ings, these banks decided to sef up a computer/communications network that
by 1978 was expected to be processing some 300,000 financial trasactions each
day.

Even as the Swift network was being organized, the 1.8, bank most Learvily
tavolved in foreige banking, Citibank, was serting up a new communications
network of its own. With 50.0 percent of its total as=ets held in foreign branches,
the very nature of Citibank's business vequires that it be able to trapsmit
data from one area of the world to anotler quickly. Hence, it put into opera-
tinn GloheCom——which links Citibank's branches in 79 cities by teleprinter, 24
hours a dar, over leased private lines that pass thirough computer switches in
London. Bahrain, Hong Kong, and New York. Thiz new systew, says Citicorp
Vice President Barry Young, “can make the «difference between getting o deci-
sion or completing a transaction today, rather than tomorrow—or Monday.”
And that capability, be adds, “can make the difference between profit or loss.”
- As American Lanks become inereasing!y dependent on this computerized flot
of information aeross international borders, a Ley foreign policy consideratinn
for the United States becomes the safeguarding of its banks lifelines. “Rwift
i3 8 vital step in the process of international electronie funds {ransfer”, zsars
Lavrence E. Wadman Jr., Second Vice President of Chase Manhattan Bank.
Bot Swift also is 3 source of vulnmershility. Crnpnter switeling centers con-
stitute another squeseze pnint. Recognizing this, Swift opted for twin switching
centers situated in two different countrie~—Belgium and the Netherlands, Both
are presently considered politicalls stable. but the implications for Ameriea's
banks if a foreign government decided to Interfere with its information lifeline
is 2 subject that merits U8, government considerailon,

Nor is banking's concern over its information lifelinex Mmited to profecting
teared wires and switching centers. With Citibank considering experimenting
with direct communication via satellite between its Xew York headquarters
and its London branch, the availability of frequencles for satellites also lonms
a3 a key issue. Yet even as internaticnal banking by eatellite appears techni-
cally feasible, the the United States faees & round of worrisome newvotiations
on allocstions of frequencies at the fortheoming World Administrative Radio
Conference. The meeting, to be held in Geneva in 1979, will he under the ags-
Dices of the TImternational Telecommunieations Unlon—another U.N. forut
passing out of Western control.?

_*For a faacinating look at multinational bankine, sce a two-art seriex In The Ve
Yark Times, "Growing U.S. Bank Rele in Bohamas Causing Coneern™, March 3, 1977, p. 1,
and “Citibank Found to Lead o Shift te Tax Hovens”, Mareh 4, 1977, p. L.
1t 8¢z Willlam H. Renr, "Coming: A Law of Communieations Conterence”, Working
Aper W-77~2, Progtam on Infermation Resources Folley, Harvard Luiversity, Cam-
bridge, Mass., Aprll 1977,
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The communications satellite question, moreover, npens up a_whule hew
range of issper with foreign-policy ramificativns, The sz_mlllite picture could
become vustly mere complex in the decade ahead if the Snviec Ln‘mn were to
ereate a globual telecommunicarime sateliite system [0 coinpete with I_l_lfelr-'-'ttv
Oue con only speculate ahout where this mighe lead. 1f the Kremlin (?axc:r]::(l to
engage in g price war witl Intelsat and offered access to rhe_lmgsmn Mtatstennr
satellite srstem through neotral countries, a number of multinatienal companies
with heavy comunun.cutions trafie wight be tewpted to cut costs by uxing the
Soviet system. The day may well come when Washington will have to Jdecide
whether the 1.8. should allow a vital industry like banking to become depend-
ent on a Soviet-controlied communications sajellite systen. .

That day, of course, is not yei here. But to assume that 11011-10.911111031_ s
tions of telecommunications polier can be neglected much longer is gl_nn-stake.
The potentinl foreign-policy implications—strategie, economic, political—are
oo great.

KATIONAL SECURITY

Recent investigntions of the U.S. intelligence community have led to a series
of revelations about the impact of advanced communieationg technologics on
national security. In its final report on intelligence activities a special Cou-
gressional committee chaired by Senator Frank Chureh reported that “the
SALYT pegotiations and treaties Lave Leen made possible becouse technological
advances made it possible to accurately mounitor arms limitatious, but the very
technology which permits such precize weapons monitoring alse enables the user
to infrude on the private conversations and activities of citizens’®

One such use of such technologr is by agents of the Soviet Union who eaves-
drop on telephone couversations of Americans here at home, KGB moenitoring
of telephone conversations within the T.8. itself was publicly disclosed by
Chicago newspaper. A “Facis on File” summary of the disclosure rcads as
follows:

The Chicago Tribune reported June 22 [1970] that the Soviet Union had put
into effect A massive operation to monitor, record and identify private phone
calls within the U.8. The Sovigts Iad long possessed the teclinology uecessary
to intercept microwaves, which were used in the T.8 to transmit 707% of all
long distance telephone calls, but had only recently develaped the compuler tech-
nuilogy reguired to separate the conversations and identify the calls, the Tribuyne
sald.

The diselosure, aceording to the Tribune, had prompted investigations by the
White House and congressionsl commitiees to determine how wmuch information
was being gathered. how it was used snd what if anything. was being dome by U8,
intelligence agencies to stop the monitering the KGR the Soviet security police.

The newspaper indicated that the information hiad heen disclosed in testimony
to the Rockefeller commission during itx prohe of domestic U8, intellizence. but
that the ftestimonr had been heavily censored from the commission’s final report
for reasons of national seenrity,

Although ithe Rockefeller commisszion apparently decided against relecasing
details about KG1B monitoring, the former Vice President @id however discuss
the issue on June %, 1976, in a speech 1o & group of broadeasters. Rockefeller's
words were these:*

*As the CIA Commission I headed for the President reported, Communist eoun-
tries ‘have developed electronie cellection of intelligence to an extraordinary de-
gree of technology and sophistication.” *Americans have a right to be uneasy if
not seriousty diztarbed af the renl possibility that their personal and business
activities which ther discuss freelr over the freleplione could me recorded and
analyzed by agents of foreign powers', the Commission noted.

“The Commission's findings pertain not orly to national security and other
vital governmental information, therefore, hut also electronic intrusion in the
business and private lives of American citizens. This iz not anly possible, but it
is being done. Microwave transmissiens are wholly susceptible. Information so

1.8, Congress, Senate Select Commlittee to Study Gorernmental Operatinpe with
respect to Intelllzence Activitles, Finnl Report, Book I: Poreign and Military Inteligonra,
geggrt No. 94705, Aprll 26, 1976, (Washlngton: U.8. Govermment Printing Office), 1076,

"‘E'rcrrpted from “Remarks of the Viee President at the Natirnal Broadeast Folitorls
Associatlon Annusl MeeHnsr, Mavfower Hotel, Washlogton, D.C., June §, 1‘:9‘-“(5"'. r?é\?.l.
release from the Office of the Vice Prasident, June 9, 1976.
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recorded can be stored and:analyzed through computer technology for myriads
of n=ages all decply disturbing.

“PThis technolugy, of course, is not Hwited in ity availability to foreizn ageuts
or governments, It is obtainable here at heme by clemenis who have little or no
respect for the law and American legal protections for individuals.

“Qbviously, sueh devices and equipment can involve whelesale invasion of pri-
vacy, in the hands of organized crime, of those who seek to steal information
from their comrpetitors, vr those who seck to get information for purpuses of
blackmail, hi jacking or terrorist uctivities. The I'resideut Is deeply concerned
about this problem and is taking steps to reduce the vulnerability of our telecom-
munications system.

“But nll Americang, whether private individuals, public officials, professionals,
businessmen, citizens in all walks of lite, should be aware of their vulnerability
to the recording of their telenhone coiversations or fransmissions of secret de-
fense plans by teletype, or even the recording of microwave intercomniunication
of computer data. It iy going 1o e extremely difficolt to devise metbods to protect
the privacy of these communications.

“It is tragic to think, as someone has suggested, that we have already reached
the stage where the alogan should be: 'If you don't waat it known, don't use the
phone.' *

Following Rockefeller's speech no further discussion of this matter appeared
in the publie record, so far as is kuouwn, until after the change of Adwinistra-
tions eccurred in Washington, Then in April 1977, an Atlauta newspaper re-
ported that “President Carter has approved a toprsecret project to deterinine
what action the government should take to prevent Boviet spies froin gaining
access to Ameriean industrial secrets and sensitive frade information . . . {bF]
eavesdrogpiug on long-distance telephone conversations within the United
States.”

- Besides what to do about Soviet clectronic eavesdropping, tbere is another
leading security issue—tle survivability of U.S. military satellite systems.

The U.8. armed forces bave been in the vanguard in applring advanced com-
munications teclinologies, In particular, the military view iz that communica-
tionz satellites provide excelleut platforms for sorveillance semsors, for coin-
mueications relag, and for navigation signals. For a host of reasens, not the
least of which is that sateilites are relatively inexpensive, the Pentagon has
become enamored of this technologr. Indeed, it may be argued that the military
is becoming dangerously dependent on communieations sarellites.

The dabger became apparent during 1976 when the Soviet Union resumned
testing antisatelllte devices, konown as “hunter” or “killer” satellites. Shortly
after the third test was conducted, Dr, Malcolm R, Currie, who thien divected the
Office of Defense Research and Engineering, ixsued a blunt warning: “They have
gtarted down a dangerous road. Restraint on their part will be marched by our
own restralnt, but we should not permit them to develop an asrumetrr in
space.”® ' 1 fact, absolute restraint was not shown by either side. Before the
year had ended the Russians conducted yet another test of a satellite interceptor.
The test followed disclosure that the U.8, had taken teatative steps Loth to
develop a satellite destruction program of its own and also to experiment with
ways of “hardening™ military satellites to a level sufficient to withstand anything
but a “dedicated” gttack.®

While space warfare has long been a fond topic of science fiction writers, it
ig deadly serious business for the United States now, Present and future SALT
agreements rely on “national technical means of verifieation” that are not inter-
fered with by the opposing sides, Yet, despite mutual pledges of noninterference,
a familier action-reaction gyndrome may have begun with respect to communica-
tions satellites,

Perhaps in recognition of this, President Carter has suggested to the Soviet
Union that both sides “forego the opportunity to arm satellite bodies and also to
forego the opportunities to destroy observation satellites.” In his news conicr-

7 Atlenta Conetitytion, "Wlred Sples—Top-Secret Plan Hopes to Halt Revlet Access
to Private Calls” by Charles Osolln, April 3, 10797, p. 1.

A The warnine, in o epesch at an Alr Foree Agsoclntion symposinm in Los Angeles, was
reported In Avintion YWeek and Space Technolooy, Ang, I, 1474, p. 24,

*The Soviet test was reported by the Associated Presa in e dispatch based on I8,
Intetligvnce Rources,” Dec, 20. 1978 For n backzround repert, see Lawrence Freed-
manf ;‘Thf28§viet Unlon and ‘Antl-S5pace Defcense’ ", Survived, Tanuary/Febroary 1977,
PP I~ —la—F.
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enee of Alarch 9, 1977, Carter indicated he was awalting & response from Moscow
on thiy issue,
TRADITION AL ISSUES

The previoug diseussions of felecommpnications and sational security were
about relatively recent additions to the nation's communieations policy agenda.
There are soe more traditional concerns.

For network telecision the rime for asking poliey nuestlons may again ' at
hand. I'ke latest—and potentially one nf the most serious—challenges to ADBC,
CBS, and NBC has e¢ome from the U5 Department of Justice. In Noveurher
1976 the Departinent’s anti-irust division ealied for the fira: comprehensive
examination of network television in more than 20 years, In suppert of a peti-
tion by the Westingliouse Broadeasting Company, the Justice Department urged
the Federal Cunmunications Conreission to conduct a “broad investization into
network structure, power and affiliate relationships,”

For print media policy questions are just as real, although the policy focus is
not as sharp since the afairs of these media are not aired in a single forum
like the FCC.

Hince the mid-1960's the print industry has been characterized by technical
change, mergers and aequisitions, and rising costs. Each gives rise to poliey ques-
tioms. The prevision of advanced telecommunications technologies involves gov-
ernment reguiation: mergers raise the speetre of antitrusy action; and rising
costs prompt consideration of subkidies (e.g.. postal subsidies).

No issue, however, is more important than the debate over the role of news-
papers in Americat: society, This debate often revolves around the guestion of
whether the United States needs a national press council., What wnderlies the
ixsue are concerns about the responsibilities of the press, and these are coupled
with discussion over journalistie trends—“advoeacy”, “alternative”, “under-
ground” and the revival of investigative reporting. At another level iz the tra-
ditional First Amendment issue over press freedom. Above all, is the question of
eroding pubiic trost, Citizens expect their newspapers to cover both sides of &
controversy in a fairly balanced manner, yet few people believe that news-
papers do so. Mounting distrust is revealed in an ongoing survey by the Roper
organization. It found that betwean 1959 and 1972 one-third fewer people selected
newspapers as the medium most people would be ineclined to belisve, Angd recent
Gallup survers fudicated a Dbasie distrust in newspapers by half the people
questioned.” ¥From this situation has come the debate over whether the United
States needs a national press eouneil,

While that issue brews in some quarters, policr questions of another sort
that could affect the future of American pubtlishers arise elsexwhere.

In the province of those who make national nestal poticies is the matter nf
electronfe funds transler, or EFT systems. These systems, it wonld seerm, havte
the potential to direetiy affeet the post office and, in turn, to indirectly aifect
publishers and broadcasters too,

What EFT systems 4o 1% 1o facilitate the transfer of money by allowing com-
puters to exchange flnancial data over telephone circuits. Biz banks contend
that ther must find more cost effective ways to handle o massive munber of
checks that flow through the mail. A teclhinieal soiution is EXFT. The potential
for these systems ig great since financial fransactions, like the monthly pay-
ment of utility bills by heads of households across America, aeeount for an
cstimated one-half of ali first class mail. Already some 2ix million monthly pay-
ments by such governimnent check writing agenciez as the sorcial security admin-
istration are made by EFT instead of being sent by mnil” But what may seem
to be a good technological opportunity for some check writers may not nec-
essarily be good for ofbers, .

Assume for 1 moment that EFT systema proliferated and thereby precipituted
a sharp decline in first class postal revenues. Would that decline adversely im-
pact other postal rates? If so. who—as a matter of puilie palice—should bear
the loss? Print media like The Wall Street Journal and Time who now henefit
by using preferential second class postal rates? Or choutd government policr-
makers alloeate the loss to advertisers who now enjoy the relatively low rates of

1 Spe "Yote on the Newzraper Industry,” Harvard Business Schocl, 4-376-032, Cam-
bridpe, Mnss.. 1075, pp. 2021, . -

Whee "Iostal Service and Elactronte Transfer”, The New York Times, Mareh 184, 1975,
p. 45
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third class poatage? And, however the loss js distributed, will a secondary ef-
fect be a shilt of even more advertising dotlars into broadeasting, thus creating
additivual pressures for a fourth network? And what impact would 3 feurth
network have on the structure and vhe performance of the American television
industry ?

The point s that an incipient condition of “intertwining” among communien-
tions indnstries is foreing new kinds of issues onto the nation's traditional com-
mwunications policy agenda,

INTEEMESTIC

The coneept of an “interdependent™ world brings with so-called “intermestic™ &
issues and the agenda of an interdependeut world contains issues whose resolug-
tion can have a profound impact upon domestic interests in the United States.
No exception is made for the ares of communications poliey. One elear iliustration
lies In the U.3. government's effort to safeguard its strategic capability through
export controls. A Defense Department Task Fovrce lLas warned that the
Colom restraints on the export of goods no longer really get at the lhicart of
the problem. "Degign and manuwtfacturing know-hew"”, the report concluded, “are
the ker elements for control of a strategic techuology”.®

Controlling the export of knowledge, however, would appear te open a Pan-
dora’s Box of cemmunications policy-tuaking problems. The Pentagon Task
Yorce, for its part, recommended setting up new mechanisms for “monitoring
and controlling” strategic information flows, But examining just a few of its
proposals, oue is left with a welter of moral, political, uot to mention practical,
questions:

How would the U5 monitor and control “the use of U.8. citizens as con-
sultants for key techaologies by Communisf enuntries?

How would the U.S. mwonitor and control “the participation of U.8. ¢itizens
@i principails in firms established outside the U.S., and engaged in transferring
embargoeed technology and products (o Communist nations ™

How would the U.5. monitor and control “the training of citizens from Com-
munist countries at the wmore significant laboratorles of 17.8. technieal institutes
and universities?™

Bharpening the focus of this dilemma, should the United States be rethinking
the entire concept of its exchange-student program? Foreign students studying
at U.8. univerzities are ecertainlr aequiring knowledge that will Le invaluable
in the Third World and Fourth World Manhatten Projeets of the late 20th Cen-
tury. Should the U.S. attempt to shut off this low of informatien? Teo all coun-
tries? To which enuntries?

To some, the flow of kuowledge may not seem to be a communications poliey
issne. Yet it is. Conceptually, the ixsue is the same as the recently revived gquoes-
tiont of whetlier Western news media shoutd be allowed to freely move their news
and other information across international border. Both are issues that spring
from the content of communieations, These issues may be contrasted with those
an the other side of the communications coin. uamely conduit issues like whether
rich conntrie= of the world should fund telecommunications developient pro-
grams for poor countries.

ORGANIZING

Taken together, the foregoing issues suggest a final question: How should
governnent orzanize itself to formulate and implement communications poliey?
Clearly the present policy process is inadequate.

On major domestic issues before it, the Federal Communications Cemmission
has becume a waystation to the Federal Courts {and the courts, in turn, hecame o
waystation to the Congress for the telephone industry).

On major international issnes, the Department of State plays a titolar role:
the FCC. & domestically oriented regulatory ageney, has the greatest amount of
real anthority on international telecominunications ; the Defense Department and
the intelligence commuuity are the leading actors on security commutications

issues, and iszues like know-liow transfers and free flow of news have been in
limbo.

2 A anning. op. cit.

It 2pe An Analvsls of Bxport Control of U5, Teehnalesy—A THOD DPorsnertlve”., A
Report of the Dwfenze Sclence Board Task Foeree on Exports of U8 Technolupy, U.S,
Twpartmeut of Defenge (DDREE), Washiogton, February 4, 19746,
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Of course, thers have been efforts almed at improving the poliey process. These
inctude ereationr of the Office of Telecommunications Poley and the formation of
special study groups like President Johnszon's Task Force on Communications
Policy and the more recent Report on Information Policy Ly the Domestic
Council's Privaey Cormmittee. The overall record. howerver. supgests that the
issue of how the federal povernment should organize itself to make effective
communications policy remaing unresolved.

Perhaps this Issue should be placed at the top of Arerica’s communication
policy agenda.

QUESTION OF GOVERNMENT ORGANIZATION

Mr. Orerrixeer. I will limit myself now to the last item. the ques-
tion of Government organization, and will perhaps amplify on some
of the concerns that Mr, Marks expressed.

If the testimony of the other witnesses today and in the forthcoming
days of these hearings persuades you of the seriousness and the im-
portance of the substantive issues. then we think that you will find
that the Government is poorly equipped to address these substantive
issues.

A principal reagon for this is that within each of the agenda head-
ings that I have listed, and across them, the issues are so intert wined
as to cross the traditional boundaries between not only domestic and
international but betwcen public and private. or between civilian and
military issues or, for cxample, between the jurisdictions of the
Senate’s Commerce Committee and that of your own Committee on
Foreign Relations.

I think that Mr. Colby illustrated that peint in talking not only
about the Government’s own tasks, the traditional responsibilities of
the Government, but also the Government’s responsibility to represent,
protect, and promote private use of information resources, and in his
point that national seenrity is no longer narrowly a military or diplo-
matic matter, but is also very broadlv pelitical, economic and social.

This fact, and the crossing of traditional jurisidictional and agency

boundaries, traditional divisions such as domestic and international,
and so on, is what I think lend the difficulty to this problem of finding
an organization within the Government to come to grips with the is-
sues that have been described here today,

Let mo try to illustrate that concretely with one specific example
mentioned earlier, one of the important civilian multinational uses
of telecommunications facilities and other information facilities as
well.

Banks are in the money business, but their production line is
information processing. When vou walk into any bank, whether
it has clerks or computers, what they are mainly doing is processing-
information. Electronic funds transfer systems expedite this proe-
essing. As soon as more than one bank is involved. a whole Lost of
famiﬁar questions pop up. Is electronic funds transfer a service or is
it a facility ? Must it become a common carvier and take on all comers?
Who shall own the lines? Who controls the service offerings 2 Who gets
the profits from operation? Who sets the standards? Which national
bodies? YWhich bilateral or multilateral agreements? Which inter-
national organizations?

These are not speculative questions, any more than these questions
about Third World news agencies or access to news in Third World
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countries are. To the contrary, these are questions already being faced
today by the free world's banking community as it moves to establish
international electronic banking networks.

ELECTRONIC FUNDS TRANSFER SYSTEMS

EFTS [electronic furds transfer systems] is also a major threat
to the chief nonelectronic funds transfer system: namely, the postal
services both in the United States and abroad. Here in the United
States. over half of the first-class mail, which happens to be the most
profitable kind of mail, deals with financial matters such as bills and
payments. What will happen to the U.S. Postal Servico if these kinds
of mailings vanish into wires? Who will snbsidize the remaining
money-losing services? Should the Post Office fight back with reduced
rates for major billing industries? Should it fight back by forbidding
EXFTS as a violation of the private express statutes? Should it levy a
surcharge on thiese transactions, just as it does now on courier serviees?

A more general question is, should the Post Office offer a competi-
tive service over wires? If so. should it compete as well with electronic
transfer of other traditional postal business. such as ordinary mes-
sages? How do we distingnish between such an effort and an operation
already in existence, known to the warld as the telephone system?

How will these issues be handled by the Government monopolies
that run the post, telegraph, and telephone services abroad 2 Will their
way of handling them be compatible with ours? Will there be cnm-
natibility across borders? On whose terms will compatibility and flow
be established 2 For whose trade or military advantage?

Domestically alone, these matters cut zeross the jurisdictions of mul-
tiple Federal and State banking regulators, the Federal Communica-
tions Commission. the telecommunications regulators in 50 States, and
the T.3. Postal Service and the U.S. Postal Rate Commission. Mnlti-
ple private interests have stakes in them. Internationally. the mixed
public-private supplier-consnmer interests in the United States are
finding it increasingly diflicult to work among themselves and throngh
the Department of State to develop a “U.S. position” in
bilateral or multilateral negotiations with other countries or in such
international bodies as the International Telecommunications Union.
This is & point that Leonard Marks has already underscored.

All I've said about postal and telephone services touches on only one
example in only one industry, the banking industry. There are many
other examples in nearly everv other sphere of civilian commercial,
economic, and social activity affecting organizations and individuals
and there ave examnples in every part of the U.S. Government—mili-
tarv, intelligence, foreign trade, et cetera.

T.8, GOVERNBLENT ACTIOXNS

How should the U.S. Government act in these circumstances? I have
a set of questions about that, Like My, Marks, I am airaid that T have
no answers to offer at this time. But here are some of the questions.

Can the U.S. Government create the organizational instruments to
identify issues, to develop policy alternatives, and to take appropriate
action on the long-term opportunities and dangers inherent in the
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rapid changes in information industries? You have heard ahout some
of thase this morning. and vou will hear mare in the next 9 days,

("en the U.S. Government deal with the complex issues involved Ty
con<idering inputs from diverse interests? T stress that because this
is not & matter that one agency, or for that matter one committee of
the Congress, can handle when in the Tnited States alone the interests,
public and private, involved, are simply too diverse. But con this ho
flene? Can these diverso interests be accommodated without develop-
ing a rigid bureaucratic structure ?

Finally, can the Government actively establish an international in-
formation resources policy before it must react to a global information
resources erisis like the energy problem ¢

I suggest. sir, that a first step in addressing these questions is to
exantine how the Government is now organized to establish and execute
policies in this area, We have heard this morning that there are some
10 agencies involved in this, The number mayx turn ont to be 20, it may
turn ont to be 60, but it is likely to be a Inrge number. For example.
what are the roles today of the Defense and the State Departments in
this arca? How do these oraanizations interact 7 Where do regulatory
hodies. such as the ¥CC, fit into this organizational pattern? Where,
also, do international organizations, such as ITU and Intelsat, fit?

GOVERNMENT'S ABILITY TO ACT

Second. this organizational pattern must be analyzed to assess the
Government’s ability to act on a rapidly changing communications
environment. I stress “rapidly changing” becanse it is this dvnamic
character which is ancther aspect of what makes the problem so
difficnlt. Working ont solutions to vesterdax’s problems will simply
be of no help. The situation is changing too rapidly. and what was
true yesterday will simply not be true tomorrow. But today, in what
areas is the Government especially responsive or especially weak?
Why is thi= so? For example, what are the organizational bases of
the Government’s characteristie response patterns? YWhat is the im-
pact. for example. of the State Denartment’s stress on geographical
rather thar functional organization for its attentiveness to the strategie
sigmificance of global information resonrces? What are the structural
problems that confront Government information agencies? What are
the areas in which overlapping mandates create inrisdietional con-
flicts of the type that Mr. Marks hias illustrated in his testimony ¢

ALTERNATIVES T0O ALLEVIATE FXTSTING PROBLEMS

The final step. T think. in addressing these questions js to propose
alternatives to the enrrent situation that might alleviate existine
problems. ITow ean ageney structures and/or processes be modified to
facilitate monitoring a changing information resources environment ?
I stress monitoring hecanse we have seen, certainly on the domestic
seene. a great deal of prematnve regulation withont much understand-
ing of what i was that was heine remulated, Tt =eoms to me that i_t i2
execedingly important for the Government to develop a mechanism
for manitoving, keeping itself informed, keeping an eve an develop-
ment. and being prepaved to act. though not necessarily acting prema-
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tuvely and restrietively. The cable televigion avea is ene with which
I am particnlarly familiar, not enly as n grholar. but ag a reonlator,
In Mas=nchusctis, as Chairiun of that State’s Cable Television Com-
mission. I am charged with enforcing a law that was written at a
tine when nobody understood what the industry was that was being
regnlated, an industry which had the misfortune of being regulated
before it even wns born. It seems to me that there is a danger in
premature Government regulatory or directing kind of intervention,
as much as there is at the other pole in the kind of not-so-benign
neglect that this area of information resources finds itself under today.

In seeking ways to monitor and stay on top of this situation, and
being prepared to act when necessary, how can structures and/or
wocesses be modified to encompass the kind of complesity that we
1ave outlined here of the interests that comprise the information re-
sources environment, and yet still allow for rapid and effective
decision-making when it is indeed required?

What organizational alternatives exist to prevent decision-making
on global information resources from deteviorating into crisis
management?

These, Mr. Chairman, we believe are the critical questions for your
agenda.

[JMr. Qettinger’s prepared statement follows:]

PREPARER STATEMEST OF ANTHONY G. OETTINGER AND Jonx C. LEGATES

Mr. Chairman. my pame Is Anthony Oettinger. I am a professor at Harvard
University, where I am also Chairman of the 'rogram on Information Resources
Policy. Here with me is Mr. Joln LeGates, Director of the Program®

Quietir and, for most people, imperceptibly, the world has entered what some
call an “Information Age.” Ouce this was purely nn peademic concept. Several
years ago, my celieague Danie! Bell noted that just as steam and electrieal
energy have enabled agrarian societies to industrialize, information todarx
is the transforming resource of a new age. No longer purely academie, this
concept is now echoed in advertisements by IBM and discussed in banking
frade journals.

What does being in the “Information Age” mean to our foreign polier?
‘The witnesses who've preceded us today and those who will follow are expressing
concerns about information stemming from their experiences iu government
and business, Some are concerned with traditional information products like
American magazines which eirculate abroad. Others are concerned with infor-
mation hardware in terms of impori and export of telephone, comjpurer, television
and other electronic equipment, Still others are concerned with computerized
information nefworks which are & key to glebal operations, most notably for
multinational banking bnt alse for every other kind of transnational eaterprize,

Distilling frow such experiences, we've come to see that in the “Information
Age” the world iz begzinning to rely on informmiion as n basie resource, Like
energy and materialg, information i a fundamental resource on which 18 haroed
the well-being of every individeal in every nation.

Let me illuctrate the rele of information as it relates to that condition of
international afnirs known as “interdependence.”

Jnst twenty years ago, very little information flawed between the United
States and Eurcope by telephone. The reason is simple: it was not until 196
that the first transatlantic telephone eable eame into =ervice, replacing the
nurelinble and costly radiotelephone. That first cable had ahout fifty cirenits.
The newest tranzatlantic cable, which eame into service in 1073, has 4.000
volee-grade cirenits. In all, we now have six transatlantie telephooe enbles, and
ther, together with satellites, can provide up to 15000 circuits between this
conntry and Europe. In the short span of twenty years, we went from searcity

1 Riographies appended.
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to abundance in telecommunications across the Atlantic. What is signifleant
about that rapid rise is not merely the technological achievement: the fact is
that {hose thonsands of circuits bave enabled the finw of information between
Europe and America by telephone alone to change from a trickle to a torrent,
from ealls boih ways in 1956 to 7,100,000 calls in 1970, and 24,500,000 in 1575.
The financial data of multinational banks flow through those circuits, The
technical information for operating nuclear power plants built by American
firms abroad finws throngh those circuits. The eommand and eontrol Instrue-
tionx of the oil eompanies flow through those circuits, In swn, the interde-
pendence of Awerica and Europe is fostered by the flow of inforination through
these circairs.

What we see in examples Hke this is a growing dependence on “infarmation
resources.” What that dependence means—domestically, internationally—is the
question that ilie ITarvard Program on Information Resources Policy has geared
jtself up to address since it was stablished four years nge.

Last year, we had the pleasure of sharing some of our findings with rour
parent connnittee, which commissioned us to prepare a report entitled Forcign
Policp Choices for the II70& end 1987s: Inforiation Resonrces, Stratesic
Strengihe-—Strategic Weaknesses® Two months ago, we described the domestic
significance of jnformation resonrces at the request of the Subeommittee on
Commnnications of your chamber’s Committee ou Commerce, Science and Trans-
portation. With rour permission, Mr. Chnirman, we'd like fo submit that testi.
mouy for your record” Since one of our points will be that domestic and foreign
affairs in information resources are clozely linked. thaf prior testimony will
Lkelp anchor today’s comments to {he domestic realities that bound fereign policy
COoncerns.

A we =ee it, fhese concerns—as youn have heard them expressed today and
as you will hear more in the next two days—are over issnez which our nation—
and all others—must address if we are not to slip into erisiz management. The
following agenda Leadings, developed by our eolleague William Read, help
organize these {zsues so that they might be addressed:

Telecommunicationg.—Development and eontrol of international telecommu-
nications for individuals, for organizations, for rich nations, for poor:

Neaticnal Secunrify.—The nse of information resonrces for military, for arins
control, Tor intelligence. and for counterintellizence purpnses:

Troditional Inforination Issuee-—Media industry structure, free flow of news,
free flow and wvrivaey of business and perzemal information

“Intcrmesfie” [sanes.~Iscuos whose resolution, in an interdependent world,
Impacts domestic interests. Among these, the flow of knowledze as related to
strategie export confrols and fo nnemploy ment ;

Orgenizntion of the T8, Government.—1low should government organize {tzelf
to fornmdate and implement information resources policies?

Time dnes not permit our spelling out here and naw all of these izspes in
conerete fetail, With rour permission. Me Chairman, may we submit for the
record M.. Read's paper Communicgtions Policy: An Agenda® which gives the
details as he sees them, We will Hmit ourselves here to the question of govern-
ment organizition.

If the testimony of the other witinesses in these hearings persuade you of
the seriousness and importance of the suhstantive issues, we think you will then
find that the government is poorly eqnipped to addres= them. A prineipal reason
Tor thi= i= that within each agenda hending and across them. the issues are
=0 infertwined as to ernss the traditional boundaries hetween dnmestic and
internnfional, pmblie and private, or civilian and mititary issnes or. for example.
between the jnrizdictions of the Senate's Commerce Cominitfer and that of
Fyour own committee over Foveign Relations,

May we illustrate that with one specific example:

Ranks are in the moner bnsiness, but their prodnection line iz informafion
procozsing, Electronic Funds Transfer syetems exnedite this processing. Az soon

? A lizting nf the affilintes who sunnart the Program's work 1= anpended, Ther foelpde
eomnetitors, competing indnsteies gnd their eustomers, s well s povernmient aceneie:,

2¥eaftates, John €. Anthoany G, Osttinger. Wiltinm . Tead and Maral T. Weinhaos,
Foreimn Doliry Chnites for the 15¥0% and 108#’s: Information Resourees, Stratecic
Strengtha.—Tirategip Wealinestes. Harvard University, Program on Information Re.ourves
Polley, Puhleation P-7A-8, Dotnher 1576,

4 Read, William H. Commnnientions IPeller: An Agendn, Hoarvard University, Prozram
on Information Resourees Toliey, Worklng Paper W-T7-4, May 1977,
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as more than cne bank is Invelved, several familiar guestions pop up. Is EXTS
a seevice or g fucility ¥ Must it becone a cowwon carrer and take o all coniers?
Whoe shall own the lines¥ Who ‘controls the service offerings? Who guix the
profits from operationt Whe sets the standurds? Which nativnal bodies? Which
bilateral or wultilateral agreements? Which international organizations?

These are not specnlative questions, To the contrary, these are guestions
already being faced by the free world's bnkiug conaunity as it moves to estai-
lish international electronic banking networks.

SIS is a najor threat to the clief non-electronie funds transfer sysiem. Over
half of the first ciass mait—--the most profitable kind of mafl—is financial: hills
and payments, What witl happen to the United Stutes I'ostal SBerviee if these
vanish into wires? Who will subsidize the remaining woney-losing services?
Should the Post Office fight back with redoced rates for major billing industries?
Should it fight back by forbidding EFTS as a violation of the Private Express
Statgtes’: Should it levy a surcharge on these transactions, just as it does on
courier services?

A more general question: Showld the Post Office offer a competitive service
over wires? If so, should it compete £ well with electronie transfer of other
traditional postal business such as messages? How do we distinguish between
sunch an effort and an operation already in existence. known to the world as the
telephone system? How will these issues be handled by the goveranient monop-
olies that run the Postal, Telegraph and Telephone scrvices abroad? Will this
be cowpatible across borders? On whose terms? or whose trade or military
advantage? )

Dowestically alone, these matters cut across the jurisdictions of multiple
federal and state banking regulators, the Federal Communications Commission,
the telecommuuieations regulators in fifty srates and the U.8 DPostnl Service
and Postal Rate Commission. AMultiple private interesis have stakes in then.
Internationslly. the mixed public/private, supplier/consumer interests in the
U.S. are finding 1t increasingly difficult to work among themselves and fhrough
the Department of State to develop a ~U.&. position™ in bitateral or multilateral
negotintions with other countries or in such international bodies as the Inter-
unational Telecommunications-Union, And all this touches on only one example,

Ilow should the U.8. government act in these cirenmstances?

Can it create the organizational instruments to identify issues, develrp policy
aiternatives and take appropriate action on the long-term oppertunities and
dangers inherent in the rapid changos in information industries?

Can it deat with the compiex issues involved by convidering inputs from diverse
interests without developing a rigid bureaucratic siructure?

Can the government actively estabiish an international information resources
policy before it must react to a global information resources crisis like the
energy problem? .

A first step in addressing these gnestions is to examine how the government
is now organized to establish and execute policies in this area, For exmunple,
what are the roles of the Defense and State Departments in this area? Ilow
do these orgnvizations interact? Where do reguiztory bodies such as the FCC fit
into this orgnnizational pattern? Where also do internstivnal organizations sucl
as I'TU and Intelsat fit?

Second, this erganizationa! pattern must be analyzed to assess the govern-
ment’s ability to act on a changing communications environment. In what areas
ix it especially responsive? especially weak? Why is this so, ie., wlat are the
organizational bases of its characteristic respouse patterns? For example. wiiat is
the impact of the State Department's stress on geographical rather than func-
tional organization for ifs attentivencss to the sirategic significance of glebal
information resources? What nre the structural probiem thuat confront govern-
ment information agencies? What are the areas in which everlapping tnandates
create jurisdictional confiiets?

The fiual step is to propose alternatives to the eurrent map that might alleviate
existing problems, How can agency structures and/or processes he molified to
facilitate monitoring n changing information resonrces environment? JTow can
struetures and/or processes be modified to encompass the complexity of the inter-
este comprising such an envirenment and still allow for rapid amd offective
decision-making? What organizutional alternatives exist to prevent decisinn-
making on giobal information reseurces from deteriorating into crisix manuge-
ment?

These are, we believe, the critical guestions for your agenda.
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HARVARD UNIVERSITY--P’ROGRAM ON INFORMATION Resourees Poricy CORE
PEOGRAM SUPPORT

Ameriean Can Company
American District Telegraph Company
American Telephone and Telegraph
Arthur D, Little Foundation
Bell Canada
Cndex Corporation
Communicatious Workers of America
Computer and Communications Indus-
try Assoc,
Donaldson, Lufkin & Jenrette
Executive Office of the President
Office of Telecommunications Poliey
L, M. Ericszon {Sweden)
Federal Communications Commission
Federal Reserve Bank of Boston
First National Bank of Boston

First Nutional Bank of Chicago

General Electrie Company

General Telephone & Electronles

Harper & Row

Harte-Hanks Newspapers

Honerwell, Ine.

IBM Corporation

Internatioual Dara Corporation

International Paper Company

International Resources Development,
Inc.

Interpublie Group of Compantes, Inc.

Lee Enterpriges

Litton Industries

Lockheed Missiles and Space Company

STUDERT ABBIBTANTSHIPS

American Express Company

Bank of America

Chase Manhattan Bank

Willlam Bingham Foundation

John & Mary R, Markle Foundation
MceGraw Hill, Ine.

Mead Corporation

Minneapolis Star and Tritune Company
New York Times Company

Nippon Electric Company

Norfolk & Western Railwar Company
I"ayment Systems, Ine,

I'itney Bowes, Tnc.

1'vlaroid Foundation, Ine.

Reuters, 1td.

Rockefelier Brothers Fund

Rockwell International

Salomon Brothers
Seiden & De Cuevas, Ine.
Zouthern Pacific Communications
Stromberg-Carlson Corporation
Systewms Applications, Ine.
The Boston Globhe
Time Tncorporated
Transamerica Corporation
United Telecommunieations
U.B, Department of Commerce *
National Techuical Information
Services
Office of Telecommunications
United States Postal Service
Western Union Corporation
Western Unicn International, Ine,
Xerox Corporation

BPECIAL FEOJECTH

National Association of Broadessters

National Commission on Libraries and
Information Heience

National Seience Foundation

United States Congress:
Office of Technology Assessment
Senate Committee on Foreign
telations

Senator McGovery. Thank you, Professor Qettinger. I think you
and your fellow witnesses have given us an excellent overview of the
subject matter about which we are concerned here today,

CRISIS COMMTUNICATIONS ISSUES

T assume that all of us who live in a free society agree that maximiz-
ing the flow of information between countries is a desirable goal. that
there is 1o one who has any basic reservation about the free flow of
commumieations,

If that is the case, T wonder if it would not Le a useful thing, partly
by way of summary, but also in order to peint up the issues a little
more sharply. if beginning with Mr. Marks. each of you could just
take a couple of minutes to identify what vou regard as the most
urgent problems that we are confronting in this field. In other words,
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what are the problems most likely to come to a crisis stage in the
near future? :

Ohviously, there are a lot of questions to which we do not have all
the answers, but one of the purposes of a hearing such as this is to
try toidentify these issues before they break on us at a crisis stage.

I would ask each one of you to address himself to the question of
what you see as the most urgent, or perhaps the two or three most
urgent problems, that are liable to break on us that we ought to be
getting ready for now ¢

Mr. Mapxs, Mr, Chairman, let me try to answer vour question by
repeating a cliche—that information is power. It is equally a cliche to
say that our perception of what is happening in the world governs
our reaction, requentiy. reality and perception are different,

I am alarmed because, as I look around at the developing countries,
I find a tendeney to want to control what is going on, what information
comes out of the country, so that the perception to the outside world
will be that which those rulers want the world to know, rather than
the facts. If we in the field of international relations are going to guide
our activities or determine our actions by perceptions rather than
realities, we are frequently going to make mistakes, Border wars have
oceurred frequently because of misanderstandings; had the facts been
known, the realities might have prevented the clashes,

Today, as in the reference made to the statement of Roger Tartarian,
less than 20 percent of the world operates with a free press, Qur access
to information around the world is diminishing, What can we do
about it ?

I think that the only thing we can do about it is to be very vocal
in international fora. I think it is essential that we defend not only
the principle that we enforce compliance with the principles of article
19. and we should do it by those measures with which we have had
some experience. We must say to nations, just as we have in the trade
field, that unless you comply with human rights, unless you comply
with the rights of free expression and access to information, then
certain economic consequences will flow.

BELGRADE AGENDA

Senator McGoverx. How important do you think these communica-
tions are in terms of the agenda that we are going to be pursning in
Belgrade next week—I believe that is when the conference gets
underway?

Is it your understanding that our delegation is going there with a
keen appreciation of the importance of pressing on the kind of con-
cerns vou have expressed here today?

Mr. Marks. Yes, I believe so. I had the privilege of testifving before
the Commission created by Congress on the Conference on Security
and Cooperation in Europe. I have et informally with some of the
State Department people and the stafl of CSCE who will be present
at the Belgrade meeting.

I bielieve the testimony and the evidence which they have received
demonstrates what I have just tried to tell you, Mr. Chairman, and
that they ave aware of it. T am confident that this will be the principal
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item on the agenda. Whether we can secure the aid of the Western
Europran powers to bring about some measure of compliance remains
to bs seen. I hope that we can.

If the United States and Western Europe stick together on this,
%:en I think you will see a change in attitude on the part of Eastern

urope.

Senaror McGoveny. Certainly the concept of the free flow of infor-
mation and knowledge betwecn and among nations is a very important
part of the Helsinki accords; is it not?

Mr. Marexs. Yes, indeed. It is one of the most significant.

Senator McGoverx. Mr. Colby, did you have anything to add on
this?

Mr. Couny. Mr. Chairman, T am not so concerned about our being
able to learn about the rest of the world. I think that our intelligence
capabilities, both the technical and the human sources that we are
able to direct. can indeed tell us what is happening in the rest of the
world, I think thet if we change onr attitude toward that informa-
tion and make it available to onr citizens to a higher degree, that our
citizens can be hetter informed about the rest of the world.

1 find the danger really more in the growing bipolarity, you might
say, of the world in its approach toward information, government.
and il the rest; that the Third World looks at us with an increasing
feeling of antagonism, jealousy of our afiluence, and upset about the
prominent role that the United States plays. They can be led into a
hostile position, and freedom of information, even of democracy, can
become an endangered spegies in large parts of the world. This can be
exploited by larger developed nations and adversaries. such as the
Soviet Union. But my fear is more of the misunderstandings, partic-
ularly that the Third World countries can develop. about our ecoun-
try, our attitude, and their own ability to hold back the tide of modern
information. My fear is that they will engage in a futile exercize of
trying to control this kind of information. It will lead to hostility; it
will tead to antagonism with us. T think that the answer to that must
be found in an attempt to convince them that it is in their intercst to
open up the channels of communication, hecause they cannot stop us
from learning about it, they cannot stop us from informing our peo-
ple, and they can benefit by a more cooperative attitude by which they
can gain the ability to Landle modern information and incresse the
pace of their own development, instead of frustratingly being annoyed
with us while sitting back in peckets of poverty and misery.

PREGCCUPATION WITII SECRECY, WITIINOLDING OF INFORMATION

Senator McGoverx. Mr. Colby, based on your experience in govern-
ment, do you think there is a tendeney even on our side of the equation
to be & little too preoccupied with secrecy and the withholding of in-
formation ¢ Do you think we are a strong enough society to be a little
more open with our own people as weil as the way we deal with others?

Mr. Couny, Well, we are the most open society in the world, of
course,

Senator McGovery, Traditionally there is an attitnde among parts
of the Government, of course, to retain information and not to malke it
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public. In part this has been justified in the past by national security;
in part it 1s justified by the political advantage of having informa-
tion in the struggle that takes place here in Washington, the political
conflicts taking place.

So, there is a natural tendency for some people to hold back the
information,

But, I think that in the Jast few years we have crossed a great
barrier with the increasing availability of information and with the
increasing concept that information must be shared with our people
so that thev can participate in the judgments. If they don’t know such
things as the true situation in Vietnam. shall we say, if they don't
know the true situation of the Soviet military buildup, then they will
make decisions which will be contrary to those who are trying to run
our Government in a certain way. It is only by sharing informatinn
that the Government is able to make decisions. I think, consequently,
that our society is certainly strong enough fo share the information.
T thinl we have the job to share more of it. As for the problem that the
underdeveloped countries complain about, our people should get the
items of information in the real framework in which they exist and
not be myopically fixed on particular sensational facts. Rather, they
must see the whole picture,

I think that is a problem. but I think it can be solved, and I think
we are in the process of doing se,

Senator McGoverx, I think you are right. We have a more open
society and are dealing more frankly with our people than is true in
most places around the world,

I watched the film shown the other night designed to show the
dimensions of Soviet power. Any person seeing that film. if that was
the only thing he or she had to go on, would think that we were &
puny second-rate power that was being overwhelmed by the power of
the Soviet Union. This, of course, does not square with the facts, as I
understand them.

AMr. Cosy. Of course that is only one film. You have the right to
Yook at any number of other films and lots of other information sources.

Senator McGoverxy. Right.

Mr. Corny. Mr. Chairman, we can make this information freely
available and still keep secret the sources from whieh it comes, Qar
journalists have successfully kept “Deep Throat’s” identity sceret.
and vet we have shared the information he provided. [General
laurhter. ]

Mr. Corpr. T think that that is the kind of sharing of informna-
tion that is possible, with respect to knowledge about the rest of the
world as well.

Senator McGoverx. Mr. Harley, do you have a comment?

Mr, ITarcey. Yes, Mr. Chairman,

COMMUNICATIONS BALANCE
We have indicated here today that communieation i1s indeed g most
valuable resource, but 1= so badly ont of balanee m the mternational

seene that it constitutes a very unhealthy situation for the world, I
think that it is our responsibility to do what we can to redeess tins
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admittedly enormous imbalance of media transmission. and to do it hy
providing practical assistance, by lending our expertise and know-lLow
to help these countries increase their capacities to take a fuller rolu
in the communications process.

Now e have to be careful not to confuse a good deal of rhetoric
with reality. Ultimately, the Third ¥World is going to have to come
to the West for help. We have the expertise, the ability to finance, to
assist, to give them direction, and so ultimately they have to work
with us in a cooperative fashion if they are going to build up their
own mnfrastructures and their own ecapacities for communications.

So what we need is not more expressions of outrage, but more
understanding; not more confrontation. but more cooperation. We
need to encourage free flow and a move balanced communications
system for the entire world. The best way. it seems to me, fo reverse
the ominous trend of the Third Worid countries toward closing them-
selves off as an antidote for the inequities of the communications
systems of the world is to just give them greater oppertunities and
capacity to participate more fully in the communications process of
the world,

Senator McGovery. Thank you.

Professor Oettinger?

BALANCING FREEDOM OF INFORMATION AND PRIVACY

Mr, Oerrixger. There are two points that 1 would like to make.
The first is to underscore what I believe to be an important balance
between, on the one hand, the nection of freedom of information.
which we have all strongiy stressed. The other side of the coin iz the
question of privacy.

I think it is as true on the international scene. ns evidenced by
some of the concerns of the Third World. for example. as it is on
the domestic scene, that one man’s freedom of information may be
another man’s violation of privacy. Over the last decade or so we
have gone through some rather wild gvrations domesticallv., for
example, in terms of the rather uncoordinated Freedom of Informa-
tion Act on the one hand and the Privaey Act of 1974 on the other.
Both types of lemslation are in the name of good ideas. but these
tdeas happen to be in confliet, and this scems to me to some cxtent
unavoidable. So. the notion of simplv saying that freedom of infor-
mation is good without recognizing that privacy is also good ignores
the very hard problem of striking a balaiice between the two woods.
To this must be added the fact—and domestically this has certainly
been the case—that the most vociferous advocates of privacy ocea-
sionally are those who have things to hide—government acencies,
individuals. or organized crime—and the most vociferous advocates
of {reedom of information are those who hope to get access to matters
which are none of their business. such as. for example. private infor-
mation about the health records. eriminal records. or whatever. of
their fellow citizens. Without easting aspersions on either side. I do
want to point out that both can be perverted or turned around.

Therefore, in my mind. it is exceedingly important never to speak
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of frecdom of information without speaking also of privacy and vice
versa, so that these two good but conflicting things may be balanced.
I think the real issue is finding an appropriate balance and not going
wiiole hog for one principle or the other.

SATELLITE YVUCLNERABILITY

My second point is somewhat more specnlative, In his testimony,
Mr. Colby spoke about vulnerability of satellites. This kind of physi-
cal vulnerability is certainly one possibility of the kind of thing that
the Government can be. should he, and indeed is alert to. There are
more subtle effects, and this more speculative one that I will mention
is covered in 2 recent print that eame out this month from your sub-
committee on the role of “International Communications and Infor-
mation.” T refer to a scenario about competition in global satellite
telecommunications, which is & speenlative kind of view, These events
hava not happened ; they may never happen; but they could, and they
illustrate that the issues in this information arena are more subtle
and more complicated than the more traditional military-national
security views.

The satellite picture could become a great deal more complex in
the decade ahead: for example—and I repeat that this is specula-
tion—if the Soviet Union were to develop its Statsionar satellite
svstem. say to compete with Intelsat, one can only speculate about
where this might lead. But if, for example, the Kremlin decided to
engage in a price war with Intelsat and offered access to its satellite
svstem throuch neutral countries, a number of multinational com-
panies with heavy communications traflic might be tempted to cut
costs by using the Soviet system, So, the day might well come when
Washington will have to decide whether the United States should
allow a vital Industry. such as banking. to become dependent on =
Soviet-controlled satellite syvstem.

One can engage in that sort of speculation and in all sorts of other
speculations. My point is not to conjure up the “sky-is-falling” phan-
toms, nor on the other hand to rest on our present, complacency, but
to urge that developing mechanisms for monitoring these kinds of
developments that fall outside of the traditional sphere of open
comumunieation in the sense of free flow of news and so on, is an
increasing and rather ignored responsibility of the U.S. Government.

Senator McGovery. Mr. Marks?

My, Marxs. I would just like to add one thing, Mr, Chairman.

Time is important here. In my testimony I offered two suggestions
on how coordination might be achieved.

OFFICE OF TELECOMMUNICATIONS POLICY

I would like to say that the Office of Telecommunications Policy,
created by Excecutive order, could be & proper vehiele, It has had some
unfortunate experience in the past and. as a result, it may have lost
considerable ground. But in view of the urgency of time, I would uree
your committee to consider possible changes in that Executive order
to carry out some of the purposes which we have outlined here today.
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SUGGESTIONS FOR CONGRESSIONAL ACTION

Senator McGovery., I was going to ask each one of you in view
of the limited time h:re if you hnd any suggestions as to wha. Congress
can specifieally do, not just on this question of s telecommunications
office but any other things that you think are on a priority basis that
the Congress ought to be moving on in the next year. i

Mr. Margs. My answer would be that some mechanism be developed
as soon as possible where these problems can be resolved. The Con-
grress in its operations cannot attempt to legislate on each and every
one, nor are there agencies today authorized to coordinate. There-
fore, to me the single most important suggestion that I can make is
to provide for some organization of Government that will bring to-
gether the various governmental agencies, that will cooperate with
private organizations, that will provide a forum for discussion, and
with the authority to make decisions of policy.

Senator McGoviex, Are there any other comments on this?

Mr, Harley?

Mr. Hareey. T would associate myself with Mr. QOettinger’s and
Mr. Marks’ comments. that there is indeed a need for some locus for
policy decisionmaking within our Government in the communications
area. Perhaps it might. be a reorganization of the White House Office
of Telecommunications. I that were to be done, I would suggest that
consideration be given to broadening its scope beyond just telecommu-
nications, because the communications process is much broader than
that. Tt ought to inelude. for example, the print media. So perhaps it
ought to be some kind of White House Office of Information which
would range over the whole communications process issues, which in-
clude evervthing from duties on imports of newsprint, to assignment
of radio frequencies for the nations of the world, to concerns about
public radio and public television—the whole range of communica-
tions issnes. This 1s mueh more comprehensive than the area which
isnow in the purvicw of the OTP,

LAW OF COMMUNICATIONS COXNFERENCE

Senator McGovrrx. As vou knovw, there is an ongoing Law of the
Sea Conference which recognizes the complexities of that issue and
the need to involve that discussion in an internationa! forum. Do you
think that possibly a Law of Communications Conference on the same
format would be in order in this field?

Mr. Masrgs. The questions involved in such a conference should be
debated before the International Telecommunications Union. It con-
sists of every nation of the world. Tt has a competent techuical
proficiency. )

Unfortunately it does not have the authority to engage in that.

T would think the forthcoming World Administrative Conference
in 1979 would be the equivalent of the Law of the Sea Conference if
the nations that comprise the World Adininistrative Conference wounld
enlarge the agenda to these philosophic issues.

The answer to voar question is ves, there is a need for such. But,
in my opinion. the forum should be the ITU with a broadened charter.

Senator McGoverx. Professor Oettinger?

Mr. Oerrincer. Mr. Chairman, my concern is how well the United
States would be prepared to act in such a forum. Xf there is a crisis,
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the Congress and the executive branch vwill mieet it as best they can. I
certainly ngree with Mr. Marks and Mr. Harley that the critical
thing is to organize ourselves so that we can meet any forthcoming
crisis better than anything we are equipped to do right now.

I think Mr. Harley’s point is that whatever kind of agency or mech-
anism is devised, it should address itself to information resources in
the broad sense, not with a narrow view of telecommunications, which
does not cover the kinds of concerns that you have heard from all of
us here this morning. I also want to underscore two points that Mr.
Marks has made. One is the need for a forum.

Senator McGovers. Do you mean a domestic forum here in the
United States!?

Mr. Oerrincer. Yes, because without a domestic forum, in my
opinion, there is no way that we can develop a coherent and consistent
U.S. viewpoint to present at any international meeting.

I want to stress his other point, too, that such a forum, whatever
its organizational details, must provide for inputs from the private
sector as well as the Government, because this is a matter which, in
the United States, is fraught with such heavy private participation,
while most of our partners and adversaries abroad handle it in a much
more monolithie fashion. Unless our mechanism provides for bringin
private and public interesis together in something more rational an
coherent than the shouting matches before the FCC, where adversaries
hur] mountains of meaningless testimony at each other and none of
the staff ever has the time to plow through it to figure out what the
hell it really means. we will fail in whatever attempt we make.

Senator McGoverx. Mr. Colby.

Mr. Covsy. Mr. Chairman, I would merely make one rather simple
and small suggestion in contrast to these, with which I fully agree.

I think that the problem today is that we face almost a united Third
World on these problems, that really one of the first things that could
be done is to begin the process of international assistance to some of
thesa Third World nations to move them to a new approach toward
iSnternationaI information and their relationship with the United

tates,

Now that might mean some foreign aid appropriations by the Con-
Eress, which is not the most popular thing to suggest in these particular

alls. But T think that this is an avea specifically in which Congress
could act. It could stir the administration. the government, to act to
develop a new cooperative program with at least some of the Third
World countries who are sympathetic and would be amenable to mov-
ing ahead to improving their use of information in a cooperative
arrangement with the United States,

A good example of an area that is close to us, that has all of the
problems that yott can imagine that we can deal with, is the Caribbean
and Central America. We shounld start on that and at least begin to
reverse the developing difference between ourselves and this large
group of the lnunan population.

Senator McGoverxy. Mr. Harley?

U.5. RESPONSIVENESS TO TIHIIRD WORLD CONCERNS

Mr. Harcey. T would like to associate myself with those comments,
of course. I suggest one thing that the Congress should be concerned
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with, and on which we have made promises at various conferences, in-
cluding Nairobhi, is that the United States would be responsible to
these concerns of the Third World and undertake to do somoething. pos-
sibly in concert with other countries with advanced communications
capacitics, to help the Third World countries improve and strengthen
their own communications capacities,

Now at Nairobi, the United States strongly supported what was
called the Tunisian resolution. This was a modest proposal to provide
studies, research. and other activities aimed at helping the developing
countrieg strengthen their communtcations systems.

I would suggest that, for the next general conference of UNESCO,
the United States take the initiative and come forward with a much
more massive proposal which would undertake to have UNESCO pro-
vide & much larger dimension of sssistance to Third World countries.
The Tunisian resolution appropriated about £130.000, which of course
1s & mere drop in the bucket. It is enormously important that swe not
only make these promises and are scen to be not insensitive, but that we
nre sympathetic, that we do hear, that we are listening, that we intend
to help, and then that we follow through on these promises. It is only
when the Third World perceives that we have listened and that we are
moving to do someting about it that there will be any diminution in
this confrontation and this rather ugly situation that is growing on
the world scens.

Senator McGoverx. Professor Qettinger?

Mr. Orrrivcer. I don't wish to disagree with the principle that

“Messrs. Coliby and Harlev propose here, but I think that it is & good
deal more complicated than it may seem.

I think the previous administration found itself trapped in Nairobi
in making promises to deliver things that it was not too sure even
what they were and whether it conld indeed deliver them. Let me be &
bit mors explicit about that.

It is one of the dangers of looking at information narrowly in the
terms of “news” or “entertainment” or other classical terms. Much of
what the Third World is interested in is not merely the classical kind
of information, but also things related to trade, technologv, scientific
and commercial developments, and these, I think, one hardly needs to
point out—but perhaps in the light of the events of Nairobi it does
need to be pointed out—are not necessarily for the 11.S. Gov-
ernment to dispose of. These are private, proprictary matters, and it
is silly or disingenuous for the U.S. Government to stand up in Nairobi
or in any other international conference and say ves, we will give you
stuff, it cannot deliver if the stuff is owned by American industry.

So. thesa whole questions of what is to be given, who owns it, how
does it veflect in patterns of trade and patterns of relative standings
in high technology or in other kinds of goods and services. are anestions
I wonld urge you to explore with some of the witnesses on the third day
of these hearings. They should be better equipped than any of us here
today to address these gquestions of what it means in terms of trade. in
terms of employment, if one talks about exchanges of information in
the broadest sense—including commercial and technological informa-
tion—with Third World or any other countries. It is not purely a
matter for the Government to dispose of. It is very heavily a private
matter,
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Mr. Coray. But I think our Government can play a part in helping
a small country develop the capability to explore the problem, and, by
& cooperative effort to explore the problem, we can achieve the objec-
tive, which is to end the hostility in a feeling that we are trying to
solve the problem together. '

Senator McGovery. Mr. LeGates?

Mr. LeGares. There is just one more small caveat. The only study
we have done on international communications development projects
in Third World countries indicates that there is another danger as
well, and that is that the technology be appropriated by the ruling
class or group in power and put to work as another tool to serve their
ends, ﬁossib]y against the populace, So we have to guard agrinst that
as well.

Mr. Oerrivcer. To put it bluntly, Mr. Chairman, the ATD—A gency
for International Development—folks don’t talk much about that. It 1s
very hard to get evidence or to find support for research that is look-
ing into what has actually happened. Q{ge have done a couple of case
studies, one on Algeria, one on If1 Salvador, that suggest that the con-
sequences of ouraid ara not necessarily in the direction of furthering
human rights in those countries.

Senator McGoverN, Very good.

Mr. Marks, did you have something to add #

Mr, Margs. Yes, Mr, Chairman. Before you conclude, I want to
thank the committee for this opportunity. I had & prepared statement
from which I did not quote in its entirety. I would ask that it be in-
corporated into the record of this hearing, if 1 may.

Senator McGoverx. That, of course, will be done. I would also like
to tell all of you that if you have additional documents, articles, or
statements which you would like to have included in the record, this
hearing record will be open for some time. Send that material to us
with a request that it be included in the hearing record, and we will
see that it is printed.

Gentlemen, we thank you all very much for attending this hearing.
You have provided us with some very invaluable information.

Thank you all.

This committee is recessed until tomorrow at 10 a.m.

{ Whereupon at 12:06 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
on Thursday, June 9, 1977, at 10 a.m. ]

[The information referred to follows:]

Harvasn UNIVERSITT,
ProgEAM ON INFORMATION REsovrRcES PoLicy,
Cambridge, Maxs., June 13, 1977,
Senator Grorgk McGovERX,
Dirtaen Scnate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

Desr Mg McGovery @ In response to your kind invitation at the June 8 hear-
ing to submit additional materials for the record, here enclosed is a paper by
John Clippinger entitled "Whe grins by comnnunications develomuent? Studies
of information technologies in developing countries®.

The paper amplifies our comments about the use of information resources in
underdeveloped countries that 1 made during the dlscussien period.

Sincerely yours,

Anrtaoxy G. OEITINGER,
Chairman.

Enclosure.
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PUBLIC DIPLOMACY AND THE FUTURE

Dr. LeGates is our first witness, Doctor. do you care to come right
up? He is director of an important program at Iarvard concerned
with information resources and their potential usefulness for the
United States. I see that he has collaborated in a great many studies.
one of which is, “Foreign Poliey Choices for the 1970%s and 1980's:
Information Resources, Strategic Strengths and Weaknesses, Oc-
tober 1976.™ Are you roing to tell us about this, too?

STATEMENT OF JOHN €. LeGATES, LECTURER AND DIRECTOR, PRO-
GRAM ON INFORMATION RESOURCES POLICY, HARVARD UNI-
VERSITY

Mr. LEGaTes. Yes; I will.
(383}
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Mr, Fascern. Fine, thank you

Mr. LEGaTes. Mr. Chairmian, my name s John LeGates. T am diree-
tor of the Program on Information Resources Policy at Harvard

Tniversity. We arve a reseavch program supported by about 60 orga-
nizations who have diverse and conflieting stakes in infermation
policy. ¢ : ’

We use the words “information policy™ for two reasons. One is
somewhat cosinetie. We feel that not muel is left of the old assump-
tions about comumunications and information

Mr. Fascarr, Good: you ave going to puncture all the myths around
which we struggled and lived with for ali these years,

Mr, LeGaTes. Well, we feel that is a necessary thing to do,

Mr. FascerL. Absolately.

Mr. LeGarzs. 1 am not sure we have time to puncture them all this
morning. I would ltke fa start on some new explanations of what we
feel information is about.

The reason we use the words “information policy” as new term is
that we feel not mueh is left of the old assumptions and understand-
ings on mformation and eommunications. More important. we feel
information is becoming ever more crucial to the age that we live in.

Saciologist Daniel Bell and others have been using the words “infor-
mation age and postindustrial society”™ to deseribe the world we are
now moving into.

My, FasceLr. Communication cxplosion.

Mr. LEGates. That is anotlier one. Wells Faroo & few months ago
published an ad. with the nsual Pony Express design over it saying,

““Wells Fargo; the Information Express.” IBM recently published an
advertisement with headlines, “Information: There's growing agree-
ment that it is the name of the age we live in.”
" When these ideas start getting commercial advertising, we suspect
the time has actually come.

W believe there are three reasons why the new information world is
of concern to you. First, much of what vou oversee can be regarded as
an information operation. International broadeasting is elearly han-
dling of information. Less obviously, the exchange of persons facili-
tates the exchange of information, Some individuals such as stidents
and journalists travel principally to acquire or convey information,
although the medium which transports them iz an airplane, not a tele-
graph wire,

Many Peace Corps volunteers, thorgh sent to perform a specifie piece
of work, are also intended to teach the methods and information for
doing the work.

Second, much of what you oversee relies for its functions on an in-
formation infrastructure. Cultural exchange in the movement of 1.5,
Foreign Service officers around the world, for example. could not
funetion without airiines, which in turn depend vitallv on interna-
tional communications systems for reservations, for billing, and for
air traffic control,

The ability of VOA and RFE to broadeast depends on the avail-
ability of spectrum, technology, and programing, The expanding role
of T7.8. multinational banks and other transnational activities ave ve-
Hhant on the availahility of cirenits, undersea and satellite cirenits on a
scale far vaster than we had a decade ago,
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" Finally, there is expanding competition among information indus-
tries. It would be vain, for example, for any U.S. propagandist to
try to control the image which Ameriea conveys to Eurape, U.5. Goy-
ernment offerings are swamped by the availability of American pub-
lications, American banks, Amerienn corporations, American TV
shows, Europeans who have been to America and of course Americans
living and traveling in Europe. .

Even in remoter or less friendly corners of the world, many citizens
who want to learn something about America have several ways of
goli)ng about it besides the official U.S. Government offerings on the

“subject.

Ifet me make some more general observations about the world of
information and what I feelishappeningtoit. . _

As recently as a decado ago, the information industries were dis-
tinct and easily recognizable, It was fairly clear how each should be
controlled or not controlled, and by whom. These included telephone,
telegraph, radio, TV, newspapers, computers, and so forth, all clearly
recognizable items.

Now thess industries have become tightly intertwined and very much
in turmoil. Brandnew activities have become very important. These
include computer/communications networks for currency exchange
and market information systems. It is not clear whether these are com-
puters or whether they are communications.

There are banking networks, airlines reservations systems, and inter-
national computer utilities. Are these common cavriers like A T. & T.?
Should they be? Should they be regulated as though they were? There
are multinational magazinés with tailored editions such as Newsweek.
Ave they American? Are they French? Or are they beyond boundaries?
The answers are far from clear. The very concept itself, of computer

-utilities, common carriers, or even national boundaries may be obzo-
lete and the scene is changing faster than our crasp of it.

Another truth about information is that it has grown explosively in
the last few years, accompanied by a dramatic drop in cost.

Some numgers : Since 1953, the numbers of overseas calls per person
rer year has risen by 2,000 percent. Since 1965, the number of U.S.
wrench banks abroad has grown by 400 percent. In 1864. an interna-
tional airline telecommunications network was formed. There are now
300 million messages a year traveling around the world through it at
3 cents 2 message. Private circuit telephone and telegraph since 1950
has grown from a $2 million industry to over a $§100 million industry,
with a much greater percentage growth in the amount of traffic car-
ried, as the cost per call has gone down dramatieally,

The largest user of the Post Office, besides the Government, in
almost every industrial country is the Reader’s Digest. In Japan, it
1s & larger postal nser than the Government. Some compound growth
rates since 1940: The gvoss national product has grown just over 3
percent; telephones 6.4 percent: checks written, 7.8; airline passen-
gers, 18.4; passports issued, 24.3.

Depending on who vou ask. the cost of computers and communiea-
tions 18 dropping by & factor of 10 every 2 to 5 years, That fignire, too,
is compound, Dropping costs can mean dropping prices and better
service, Yon can now diel London direct from New York at $3.60
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for 3 minutes. The old radio circuits had to be booked in advance,
sometinmes as much as a week, and cost §75 for 3 minutes,

1t is to be remembered that the movable-tvpe press was invented
in the 15th century but created a second printing revolution n the
16th eentury when sten and the rotary press vastly expanded its
application and reduced the price of its preducts.

n information, we are seeing both revolutions at once. Seme. as
T have said, are calling the change so fundamental as to proclaim
that we have entered the information age. Half of the work force
and 20 percent of the GNP is now devoted to information.

O1d ideas die hard. but we urge vou to recognize that the old reali-
ties of information : That it came in recognizable, eircumseribed, and
controllable industrics, with comprehensible effects on society. are
already dead. The new realities are not clear. What is elear, however,
is that the information user, be lie government or citizen, company or
spy, has an array of tools at his g?sposal for acquiring, using, and

istributing information that is far vaster, far more complex, and
far harder to control than was time a few years ago.,

The dramatic growth of information has led to growth of the
stakes in information. And when stakes get high enough, political
issues arise. '

In 1948, which we would call prehistory by information standards,
the Universal Declaration of Human Rights was adopted by the
United Nations General Assembly. Article 19 states. “Everyone has
the right to freedom of thought. conscience, and religion; this right
includes freedom to hold opinions without interference and * * *'—
now we come to the information part—“and to seek. receive, and impart
information and ideas through any media and regardless of frontiers”

Today there are very few conniries. much less frontiers. where
this principle is observed. T don’t think there ever were any. including
the United States. and this deelaration only got into print because
of the low stakes at the time. ' :

There have always been limits on information flow. The difference
today is that we ean no longer confinc them to their once recognizable

. piece of the information spectrum and stop them from there.

Military secrets are the classic example. They were always protected.
In the old days only a few people had them and they were trans-
mitted by sccret message and personal contact. This was how one
country acquired an information advantage over another,

On June 8 of this year, William Colby. Director of the Central
Intelligence from 1973 to 1976, made the following statement to the
Senate Committe on Foreign Relations:

Information advantage today does not consist of a few qniet secrets. bnt ot
masees of data which must be distributed broadly thromghout govermment staffs
in order that they may make thelr ecomtribution to the mational policy.

T would argue. and he did too, that an information advantage alzo
‘means distribution of widespread information and information-bhan-
dling ahility over the population, This will inevitably produce sharp
political issues. ' '

Consider the nuclear avea. America’s nuelear lead is no longer dne
to a few bright scientists working on the Manhattan project. Tt re-
guires a mass of educated people working in diverse fields and loea-
tions, often competing, but able to communicate with one another.
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Part of this structure is a good system of education. We openly spon-
sor this system and encourage the growth of knowledge, even inter-
nationally.

However, a “Nova” program, broadcast on nationwide television
last year, revealed that & physies sophomore at MIT now has the
knowhow to construct a nuclear bomb. There are many students at
MIT from countries from whom the United States is withholding
nuclear technology. This kind of knowledge growth is in contraven-
tion of U.S. policy. Yet it is the same activity we encourgge for other
reasons.

A task force of the Defense Secience Board urges better control, not
only of forcigm students at the niore significant laboratories of T.S.
technical institutes and universities, but also better control of U.S.
citizens who work as consultants on key technologies in Communist
countries or who are princtpals in foreign firms that transfer em-
barcoed techinology.

Yet U.5. poliey supports in prineiple the exportation of knowledga
to the less developed countries and supports with money the export
of technology. Financial exploitation of our lead in the information
industries through competition of U.8. firms in the world market,
meluding consulting firms selling knowledge, is T.S. poliey,

Finaneial competition is another reason why the free flow of infor-
mation doctrine is in trouble. Mome nations make money by it and
some lose. The latter oppose the doctrine, Our neighbor and friend,
Canada, is trying to prevent American TV from spilling over from
Buffalo stations into Toronto, There are now so-called content goals
desigmed to limit the import of foreign. which means American. pro-
grams. A tax credit was recently repealed which caused Time Canada
to fold up.

With Canada. the issues are money and what thev call national
identity. Less friendlly nations issue rhetoric claiming American ex-

- * N . . . - .
ploitation and cultural iuperializin. There is currently a Third World
news ageney being formed In Yugoslana to provide an alternative
to American and Euwropean sources, Is this for profit, for independ-
ence, or for censorship? Probably all three,

Censorship is another political problem. Amnesty International
reports a steady worldwide rise in the intimidation or murder of
reporters, Censorship is an action talen against a particular piece of
information. Murdering or detaining a reporter. however, is an attack
on the information infrastructure itself, This kind is attack of grow-
ing and we feel will continue to grow,

When the AP Indian Burean recently wrote an unfavorable article
about Indira Gandhi's son. India didn't just censor the article. they
pulled the plug on the AP Bureau and turned off their lights and
telephone.

It is not entirely surprisine then that a higher awareness has crept
into political etreles about information,

- At the December 1976 UNESCO meeting in Nairobi. a major item
on the agenda was article 12 which provided that, “States are respon-
sible for the activities in the international sphere of all mass media
under their jurisdiction.”

Article 12 was neither killed nor passed but was postponed for 2
years.
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I think we can reasopably assume that our complacence about ne
political barriers to information flow is also obsolete and these barriers
will appear in many levels of information activity.

I summary. we tuink some of the traditional truths about infor-
mation are no longer true. Information resources are intertwined—
N many cases mferrlnnrreab]p——the} are changing very fast and they
are permeating hunan activity, even kinds of ﬂCtl\‘ltY usually not
thought of as information.

There is o growing awareness worldwide that there are stakes in
informaiion ]ust as there are stakes in goods, services, and encrer.
There is a growing tendency for those stakes to be considered at a
political level and for barriers to be erected to protect and further
those stales,

The United States, the last exponent of the free flow of information
doctrine, is pethaps the least prepared nation in the world to recog-
nize the need for such action and to organize itself.

T would suggest there are two consequences of this for yourselves
as & committee, The first is that we recommend you to encour'we a

overnmental awareness of the intertwining of information issues.

“xpand your own jurisdiction to encompass some subjects that now
affeet you. Build links with other congressional cominittees such as
those overseeing communications, bankmrr the post office. and inter-
national commeree. Prod the executive branch to start looking at
information as a whole and as having some importance.

Second, we recommend that you  be alert to oppesition from for-
eign governments to information flow. This may come in almost any
f.orm, from censorship to competition to tariffs. Some of this may be
in opposition to critical T.S. interests,

Thank you very much for the opportunity to let us express our
views to yon this morning.

Mr. Fascyrr. Thanlnou very much.

Mr. LeGares. Are there any questions you would like for me to
address?

Mr. Fascerr. Yes. T am kind of digesting all of that for a second
before I get into some questions. I want to thank you for the recom-
mendations. The problem we have with the first one is that I do not see
any practical way, structurally to do what you are talking about. We
have tried it in the Congress. As far as T am concerned, it is 2 miser-
able failure in terms of restructuring.

We tried a ot of devices. We are really not as hidebound as some
people think we arc. Joint committees, for example between the House
and Senate. as far as T am concerned, ave the most useful tool in the
Congress. It worked for a while with atomic energy and it works with
a couple other things. It is really not a very satisfactory device.

The ad hoe ar mnﬂement that we are working on now. by giving the
Speaker authority to create an ad hoc le,f_r:slatwe commlttpe by pulling
people from various committees with various picces of jurisdiction
as with energv, might work. It hasn’t worked vet but it might work.

Mr. LrGarrs. Isn't it true that how well it works depen(h on how
critical the issue is.

Mr. Fascern. That is the way with everything. How critica] is it
and how committed are the peop]e who want to make it work. Struc-
ture can help you but, of course, it takes people.
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“The function of the Congress is 2 little different perhaps. We have
to raise that question. In a sense, we are ultimate judges of various
interests which in our society ebb and flow, pursue. and what not.

Finally, in terms of what is ultimately going to be the guide for our
conduct, we make a decision. right. wrong, goad, or bad. We at least
get it done. That is the function of the Congress.

Now to go beyond that is asking something of the Congress that it

rer%l‘}y cannot do, should not do. maybe.
. e were discussing earlier the question of oversight, for example,
over the Exeentive. Evervbody likes to think of the Congress as having
soma capability and responsibility. Well, we have both, but it is neither
effective, efficient, nor total, and anvybody who thinks so 13 naive. We
can’t even begin to scratch the Department of Defense. much less over-
sight it. That is impossible. even with the whole GAO and the whole
Congress looking at it day after day. So there is a limit to that
capability.

I am still expanding on vour first recommendation. Your recom-
mendation is valid but there are limits to where you go. )

This is what I am describing. We hardly have time, Mrs. Meyner
and I, to attend onr own committee meetings. much less educate some-
body else. We will issve a report and hopefully a lot of Members of
Congress will read it: but I doubt it, as we hardly have time to read it.
But it is important to make the record and it is important to make the
report.

Mr, LEGartes. May I offer a conple of thoughts?

Mr. FasceLn. Surely.

Mr, LEGares. I used the expression ‘“what governments know.”
With an individual you know what he knows. With a government it is
obviously more different, In almost every foreign government there is
a structure which has by nature a higher awareness of information
than we do in the so-called PTT. We don’t have one and almost every-
one else does. This means that most of them are eranked up to repre-
sent their interests better than we are.

In many cases, particularly in the Third World, there is vet a higher
level of awareness caused by the fact that many of them saw OPEC
doing it with oil, and are wondering whether they ean do it with things
like satellite Earth station rights and control of the spectrum.

Our fear is that the 1979 World Administrative Radio Conference
or some other forum will come along and evervone else will show up
organized and prepared to take advantage of T.S. interests.

Mr. FasceLL. You ave absolutely right. So that leads right into your
second recommendation. and that is what we are all about. that iz what
we are up to. I ean tell you right now it is not simply the question of
VOA. We are definitely up to that. and we discussed that in our hear-
ings here, and we may have some other ideas.

You are right on the button as far as I am concerned with your
second recommendation,

Mr. TGares. The question is. will Congress respond fo it in a re-
active way when it happens. or will we be somewhat more organized
in advance than the others are.

Mr, FascirL. Who knows? The answer to that is, I don’t lmow. and
I doubt it. That leadership is going to have to come from the Executive.
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The reason is—now, I am net being cynical—just a practical prob-
lem. All of us in the Congiess operate in very small circles, about that
big. and you can’t ever break away from that circle. It is very difficult
to do that, _

Fifteen years I have been involved in hearings on the whole question
of information, yet I find colleagues who serve on—I hate to say it-—-
our own committes who still don't understand what it is that RFE,
RL, and VOA are doing, much less the USIA. We have people mn the
other body who. for as long as I have been here, which is 22 years. still
have no concept about what information is about or what USIA is
doing. and could care less. .

I don’t know if vou can ever break through that barrier at all. I

really have no idea, but the Executive has the direct resgonsibility.
Congress will follow it one way or another in terms of funding; some-
times even with structure, sometimes even taking the initiative with
respect to structure or policy, but that depends. We can recommend
and prod and push on a policy. If you have a receptive administration,
aﬁ. H th]i_.nk we do this time, we have a fair chance of making a break-
through.
- Mr. LeGates. In our program we hear widespread complaints from
industry that the administration is so disorganized that if I get a
chance to talk to Congress. the first thing I should tell them is to poke
tho administration into getting their act together.

So I did convey that message.

Mr. Fascerr. Tt is true. The administration is a new administra-
tion; they have a new Cqngress. The whole country is engaged in &
new concept of polities, which has overwhelmed the Congress. The old
lines are gone. This Congress is not like the last one; nor is the last
-one like the one before it.

We are all involved in a tremendous transition. part of which, by
the way, is the fanlt of information because we cannot keep up with
the explosion in the Congress. Not only do we not have the tools, I
don’t think we are ever going to get them. We are still in the Congress,
relatively speaking. at the quill stage.

Mrs. Meyner. .

Mrs, Mey~xer Thank vou. Mr. Chairman.

Mr, LeGates, do you feel the private sector in the Government shonld
be in closer collaboration facing actual and potential information
problems overseas?

Mr. LeGates. Let me make & couple of general remarks about that.

Mrs, Merxer. And also are you very aware of what VO.A does and
Radio Europe and Radio Liberty, the sort of tussle there?

Mr. LEGaTes. Reasonably so, ves.

" Mrs. MeyxzR, Probably more than most of us.

Mr. LeGates. There are general problems with government and in-
‘dustry working together which spill over into this area. just as they
do in any other area, Industry is usually trving to get something from
government, which means that some kind of arm’s-length relationzhip
has to be established. Tsually this arm’s-length relationship is throungh
some kind of adversary procedure. even at hearings, where industry
shows up with a lawyer rather than free to talk.

- I do not lmow that there is a way around that one. Onr program has
relationships with some 60 or so outfits, of which 30 or so are industries
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end half a dozen are government branches and the remainder are
foundations. We attempt to work, keeping evervone at sufiicient arm’s
length that this kind of conflict dresn’t arise, but yet in dialog in
such & way that we can synthesize their various points of view.

. We would urge, as I have urged m other places, that attention be
given to the creation of  forum in which constructive, rather than
adversary, dialog can take piace and that, I am sure, you will be
much eleverer at than 1.

The general point is that the adversary procedure which comes in
many different forms is inadequate to communications planning.
This, I think, is a very pervasive thing. It should be taken account of.

Mrs. Mev~yer. We have been talking about this for a week, One
of the big issues we are considering is looking at the Stanton report
and whetlier the Voice of America should be brought out from under
the contro} of USTA and become an independent agency.

Do you have a position on that?

Mr. LeGates. No, I don’t really, T said in the testimony, vour
would certainly want to be aware that there are people with stakes:
who will urge you to do it one way or the other. .

J would encouwrage vou to think that the people with stakes are-
much broader than the ones that uwsually show up. They are not
just the other broadeasters: they include the carriers; the postal serv--
ices, and even the banks who are mixed up with the private line net--
works.They all have a voice in the matter and they are in one way
or another users. If they are not heard first, they will complain after-
wards, as you well know, '

Mrs. Mey~er. A good point. Thank vou very much. I thought it
was very informative and Interesting testimony, a lot of good food
for thought.

Mr. LEGares. Thank you.

Mr, FascerL. How do we cope with the information explosion at &
governyental level?

Mr. LEGatrs. I ean only answer that one in general.

Thoe explosion is not just a growth in numbers and amounts of in-
formation: it is an explosion in 2all kinds of mew turf opening up.
with new kinds of information industries. And the people who are
in that turf arve not only the old businesses but new businesses.

Mr. Fascern. There 1s also another explosion. that is, the receivers,

'Mr.e LeGates. The amount you have to assimilate and digest, you
mean ¢

Mr. Fascerr. And the number of people who are able to receive and
others who are required to digest.

Mpr, LeGares. That is right. On the first of those lists, the point is,
that if a broadcasting arm eannot do a particular information jobr
for you, you should recognize that mavbe a news magazine, maybe &
bank, maybe the growth in the general telephone service and possibly
this 24.9 percent growth in the number of passports issued, doing it
for you anvwav. -

Mr. Fascrrr. T got vour message. Let me turn it around another
way. Maybe the Third World. mavbe not even the Third World. let’s
jnst say other countries, other peoples, have a really legitimate com-
plaint. What is wrong with the Latins who make the constant com-
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‘plaint that in the news media of the United States you can’t find out
anything that is going on in Latin Ameriea unless you read the Miami
Herald or the New York Times. Therefore, they want to get that

information out to the world and they are just as anxious as we are
to do it.

So they start up their own wire service.

The same thing in the other Third World countries.

‘We see that as an etfort to consor the news and they see that as an
effort to get their message out.

Mr. LeGares. When vou use the word “they” you are obviously
Jumlpmo together a lot of different constituents.

Fascrrwr. Or indivicdual countries.

Mr, LEGaTtes. I meant within 2 country; whether you are talking
‘about the government. the populace or a sector of the populace. I
would say that in the Third World more than in other countries the
governnients are likely to censor nnd limit the information where they
can get ahold of the media and they are becoming wise to———

Mr. Fascerr. To grab it,

Mr. LeGatrs. That control over the media is control over the con-
tent. They are doing it, and that leaves the obligation for getting com-
petitive mformatmn, or different information on the First World
countries——

\[1. FasceLr, We are in a different ball game, is what you are say-
ing. I gather from what yon are saying it is going to get worse hefore

it frets%etter in terns of our own concept of a free ﬂow of information.

Mr. LG a7es. I think so. From our point of view. competition in
information is good. That is to sav. our Miami Herald and their loeal
press agency should Doth Dbe reaching the individuals in the Third
World countries. It is not so much a matter of our transmitter over-
powering their jamming devices; we are trying to keep open not just

_our transmitter but also the news magazines. the telephones, the hanks
and the multinational corporations, because that is the way people are
finding out what they want to find out.

Mr. Fascerr. We did a report in this committee about 10 vears ago
on the expansion of knowledge and the specd of commnunications as
related to foreign poliey formulation and implementation. We prob-
ably ought to updatc that with what you have said and some other
things. Alaybe you ought to take a look at that report and see if any
of it 1s still valid toda\'

One thought oceurs to me and that is whether or not you had the
opportumt} to participate in some kind of a multidiscipline study
with respect to this whole problem. For example, and this is stated
as a Jayman would state it, the guv in the undershirt wiih a beer ean
watching the tube is now e\po-,ed to more information than he can
poqmbh handle and more erises than he ever dreamed of. certainly
more than any individual had certainly 50 years age or 100 years ago
who ran his farm and dealt with his own pr oblems.

Now the individual is confronted with worldwide problems that are
beyond his scope, his knowledge, maybe, or his capability of handling.
He recogmizes that ; so he just tunes out.

What impact is that eoing to have on us? In other words, all of
“this great flow just keeps going up; it goes past this guy down heve,
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Mr. LEGaxzs. It is not clear to me that is purely an information
problem. In fact, it reflects the world having become more complex.
There is a lot of literature on how society is now unmanageable just
because it has gotten so big, and that, in turn, information is making
it worge. It secns to e to Le a task of the information industry which,
I think, is not so ill-equipped to handle it, to inelude collection diges-
tion, indexing and preparation of information for decisionmakers so
that we are better able to cope with the world’s complexity,

Mr. FascerL. Do vou agree with the thesis that public diplomacy,
if you are going to define it, and sometimes it is very difficult to define
it, ought to include the proposition that the great masses of people
today, because of the explosion of knowledge, the speed of communi-
cations, really make the policy in terms of diplomacy or have such
an impact on it that you can only ignore the mass at your own pertl ¢

Mr. LuGaTes. I would say that is true; yes. ,

My, Fascerr. And that it is time for any government, particularly
our own, to recognize the fact you ean no longer deal with the movers
or the shapers or the elite or the intelligensia or those who have po-
litical power.

Mr. LEGaTes. Yes; I would agree with that alse.

Mr. Fascent., How about this one: That military power, as a nor-
mal adjunct or tool of foreign policy implementation, is really a
negative in today’s world nnless it is used because you either use it
or vou don't, and if you don’t use it, it doesn’t scave anybody.

Mr. LeGaTes. T would argue that as recently, say, as 20, 30 years
ago, but obviously a century ago, power meant military power, and
today it doesn’t any more, for several reasons, One is the ability to
shape the thinking and action of states, inciuding foreign countries,
of multinational corporations. This has grown to the point where it
may be eritical. Also, the ability simply to communicate across borders
and thereby influence another population, has grown to the point.
wheve that may be

Mr. Fascerr. This is the peint you have been making all through
your presentation this morning.

Mr, LEGates. That is right. Information is permeating human ac-
tivity and replacing the roles of many other things that never even
used to be related to information.,

* Mt Fascerr. T want to thank vou very much,
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